Biographical Sketch Larry Leifer, Ph.D.

Professor **Leifer**'s formal academic training was obtained at Stanford University. He holds a Bachelor of Science degree in Mechanical Engineering (BS'62), a Master of Science degree in Product Design (MS'63) and a PhD'69. in Biomedical Engineering – Neuroscience. From 1969-1973 his research included electrophysiological (EEG and EMG) measures of human information processing during flight simulation at the NASA Ames Research Center and the MIT Man-Vehicle Laboratory. He was an Assistant Professor of Biomedical Systems Analysis at the Swiss Federal Institute of Technology in Zurich, Switzerland, prior to joining the faculty at Stanford University in 1976. He presently teaches Mechanical Engineering 310, a high-tech, globally distributed graduate course in "Product-Based Engineering Design, Innovation, and Development with Corporate Partners;" the Design Theory and Methodology seminar; and a freshman seminar, "Designing the Human Experience."

He is founding director of the Stanford Center for Design Research (CDR'84) where he works with colleagues in AA, ME, CEE, CS, MSE, Medicine and the Humanities to understand and facilitate creative technical design-team activity. He is developing objective measures of design team performance (learning) under various structured methodology conditions using a variety of computational tools. These studies are focused on globally distributed product design-development teams on campus, across internationally distributed campuses, and with global industries. Based in part on the results of this experimental approach to curriculum reform, Professor Leifer was founding director of the Stanford Learning Laboratory (1997-2001), an initiative by then Stanford President Gerhard Casper to systematically improve learning through judicious use of information and communication technology. He is a founding member of the Hasso Plattner Institute of Design at Stanford (**d.school**), an initiative lead by Professor David Kelley (co-Founder of IDEO Product Development). Professor Leifer is the Stanford Director of the Hasso Plattner Design Thinking Research Program in partnership with the Hasso Plattner Institute, Potsdam, Germany.

In an effort to develop and disseminate assistive device technology, he was founding director of the Department of Veterans Affairs Stanford Rehabilitation Engineering R&D Center (1978-1989). He co-founded the Tolfa Corporation (1989-)(now Lingraphicare America) and Independence Works, Inc. (1992-2002).

Professor, Department of Mechanical Engineering Design Group Stanford, California 94305-4021 650 723-4287 office 650-723-3521 fax EMAIL: Leifer@stanford.edu URL: http://design.stanford.edu/ URL: http://me310.stanford.edu Director, Stanford Center for Design Research, Stanford, California 94305-4026 650-725-0158 office 650-725-8475 fax EMAIL: Leifer@stanford.edu URL: http://cdr.stanford.edu/

Table of Contents

Identity	3
Education	3
Employment	3
Awards	3
Professional Society Membership	4
Professional Service	4
Courses Taught	5
Patents (8)	6
Books and Chapters (31) (first author alphabetical order)	9
Journal Papers (56)	
Refereed Conference Papers (306)	
Reports (22)	
Video Productions (11)	
Current Grants (9)	
Invited Lectures, Workshops, Reviews (350+)	
Doctoral Students Graduated (63 as of October 2018)	
Pre-Doctoral Students (10 as of 21.oct.2018)	
Post-Doctoral Scholars & Research Staff (11 as of 21.oct.2018)	

Identity

Name:	Larry John Leifer
Born:	2 July 1940
Title:	Professor, Mechanical Engineering Design, Stanford University
Family:	Spouse, 5 children

Education

1958-62	B.S., Engineering Science, Stanford University
1963-63	M.S., Mechanical Engineering Product Design, Stanford University
1964-69	Ph.D., Biomedical Engineering (Neuroscience), Stanford University

Employment

- 1963-64 Research Assistant, Mech. Engr., Stanford University
- 1964-69 NIH pre-doc Fellow, Biomed. Engr., Stanford University
- 1970-71 NAS post-doc Fellow, Biomed. Engr., NASA Ames Research Center
- 1972-73 NASA exchange Fellow, Aero. Astro., MIT
- 1974-76 Assistant Professor, Biomed. Engr., Swiss Federal Institute of Technology Zurich (ETHZ)
- 1977-88 Associate Professor, Mech. Engr., Stanford University
- 1977-88 Associate Professor, Biomed. Engr., Neurology, by courtesy
- 1978-88 Founding Director, Stanford Smart Product Design Lab
- 1979-89 Founding Director, Stanford-VA Rehabilitation R&D Center
- 1984- Founding Director, Stanford Center for Design Research
- 1988- Professor, Mech. Engr. Design, Stanford University
- 1989-91 Co-Founder, CTO, Tolfa Corporation (now Lingraphicare America)
- 1992-03 Founder, President, Independence Works, Incorporated
- 1996- Faculty Associate, Stanford Center for the Study of Language & Information
- 1997-01 Founding Director, Stanford University Learning Laboratory
- 2004- Founding Member, Hasso Plattner Institute of Design at Stanford
- 2008- Founding co-Director, Hasso Plattner Design Thinking Research Program

Awards

- 2011-12 Visiting Professor, Swiss Federal Institute of Technology Zurich (ETHZ), Switzerland
- 2011-12 Visiting Professor, University of Saint Gallen (UniSG), Switzerland
- 2011 Honorary Fellow, The Design Society, conferred at the International Conference on Engineering Design, Copenhagen, 18 August, 2011
- 2009 Hedersdoktor (Honorary Doctorate), Royal Institute of Technology (KTH), Stockholm, conferred at the KTH commencement, Stockholm, 20 November 2009

- 2007 Best Paper Award: Chen, H.L., Cannon, D., Gabrio, J., Leifer, L., Toye, G., and Bailey, T., "Using Wikis and Weblogs to Support Reflective Learning in an Introductory Engineering Design Course," in the proceedings of the ASEE Transactions
- 2007- Honorary Fellow, University of Tokyo, Japan
- 1998 Best Paper Award: Fruchter, R., Reiner, K., Leifer, L., and Toye, G., "VisionManager: A Computer Environment for Design Evolution Capture," CERA: Concurrent Engineering: Research and Application Journal, Vol 6, Nr. 1
- 1997 ASME, Teaching Innovation Award
- 1997 Best Paper Award: Sheppard, S., Johnson, M., and Leifer, L., "A Model for Peer and Student Involvement in Design Course Assessment," Proceedings of the FIE Frontiers in Education Conference, Pittsburgh, November 4-9
- 1965 Pre-Doctoral Fellowship, National Academia of Engineering

Professional Society Membership

American Association for the Advancement of Science (AAAS) Association for Computing Machinery (ACM) American Society for Engineering Education (ASEE) American Society of Mechanical Engineers (ASME) Computer Engineering Division (CED) Design Division (DD) Institute of Electrical and Electronic Engineers (IEEE) Engineering in Medicine and Biology (EMBS) Systems Man and Cybernetics (SMC) Rehabilitation Engineering Society of North America (RESNA) Design Society (DS) International Society of Systems Engineering (ISSE)

Professional Service

Chairman, RESNA Special Interest Group on Robotics, 1986-1988 Editorial Board, ASME-SOMA Engineering the Human Body, 1986-92 Member, NSF Workshop on Design Theory and Methodology, Oakland, 1987 Member, VA Site Visit Team, University of Hawaii, Honolulu, 1987 Member, NSF Materials Data-Base in Design Workshop, Stanford, 1987 Member, NASA-JPL Workshop on Technology Transfer, Pasadena, 1987 Member, NASA-JSC, Telerobotics Program Review Team, Houston, 1987 Co-Chairman, RESNA Conference and Exhibition, San Jose, 1986-1987 Member, NASA Automation & Robotics in Space Workshop, Wright State Univ., 1988 Member, Canadian NRC Mobile Robots Site Visit Team, Ottawa, 1988 Editorial Board, Journal of Assistive Technology, 1988--92 Member, NSF Workshop on Information Requirements in Design, Atlanta, 1989 Member, ASME Technical Committee on Design Theory & Methodology, 1989-Member, DARPA Workshop on Engineering Design, Ithica, 1990 Member, NASA Workshop on Conceptual Aircraft Design, ARC, September, 1990 Member, NSF-DARPA Workshop on Information in Engineering Design, Ithica, 1991 Fellow, NASA-ASEE Summer Fellowship, Ames Research Center, 1992 Member, ARPA Workshop on Engineering Design, Orlando, 1993 Member, NSF Workshop on Restructuring Engr. Education, Washington DC, 1994 Co-organizer, USA-Japan Workshop on Engr.Edu.Evalutation, Semi-ah-moo, 1994 Member, ARPA, Workshop on Engineering Design, Washington DC, 1994 Member, AAHA, Workshop on Peer Teaching Assessment, Stanford, 1994 Organizer, Synthesis Assessment Workshop, Palo Alto, 1994 Co-organizer, USA-Japan Workshop on Engr.Edu.Evalutation, Osaka, JP, 1995 Consultant, Tech.Univ.Delft, Curriculum Redesign, Delft, NL, 1995 Member, AAHA, Workshop on Peer Teaching Assessment, Wash.DC, 1995 Co-organizer, International Workshop on Problem-Based-Learning, Stanford, 1995 Co-organizer, International Workshop on Problem-Based-Learning, Aalborg, 1995 Member, AAHA, Workshop on Peer Teaching Assessment, Wash.DC, 1996 Member, Univ. Tokyo RACE Program review team, Tokyo, November, 1996 Member, Univ.Tokyo RACE Program review team, Tokyo, November, 2001 Member, NAS-NRC Board on Engineering Education, 1997-1999 Member, Editorial Board, Design Studies, Elsiever Press, 1998-Member, NAE-CEE Committee on Engineering Education, 1999-2004 Chair, International Conference on Engineering Design, Stanford, 2009 Member, Steering Advisory Board, International Journal of Design Creativity and Innovation (Taylor & Francis), 2012-

Courses Taught

Undergraduate

Visual Thinking - sketching skill development for conceptual design Human Values in Design - an introduction to product design Advanced Product Design - need finding Advanced Product Design - advanced visualization Advanced Product Design - senior project Designing the Human Experience: design theory in practice Graduate Project-Based Engineering Design, Innovation, and Development, 3 guarter (30 week) sequence, 10 industry sponsored projects, 10 international academic partners Product Design Master's Project - need finding to prototype, 3 guarter sequence Introduction to Smart Product Design - microcomputers & electro-mechanics Intermediate Smart Product Design - digital logic and real-time systems Advanced Smart Product Design - functional integration, a project course Design Theory & Methodology - a PhD candidate research seminar Neuro-physiological Signal & Data Analysis Neuromuscular Control Systems

Patents (8)

 Jameson, J., and Leifer, L., , "The direct link manipulator glove for space suit applications" awarded 1988, U.S. Patent No. 4,756,655

A manipulating mechanism is disclosed having a control handle adapted to be positioned freely in three dimensions, a fixture for supporting a tool to be positioned, a linkage system which causes the end of the tool to move in the same direction as the control handle and a support structure. The linkage system includes a first linkage connected between the control handle and an effective ball-and-socket joint and a second linkage connected between the effective ball and socket joint and the fixture. Each linkage includes four link members rotatably connected in a parallelogram and a gimbal connected to one of the link members for mounting the linkage from the support structure.

 Steele, R., Gonsalves, R., and Leifer, L. "Method of Communicating with a Language Deficient Patient" awarded 1992, U.S. Patent No. 5,169,342

An interactive method of communicating with a language deficient user such as an aphasic patient is disclosed. The computer has a display with a pointing device for visually indicating a position through a cursor means on the display. In one example, a plurality of images with each image being a graphical representation of word oriented information or a component thereof is displayed. A plurality of tool-like icons is also displayed. The cursor can be positioned to one of the desired plurality of tool-like icons. When one of the plurality of tool-like icons is selected by the user, the cursor is changed into the image of the tool-like icon selected. The tool-like icon image selected for the cursor is then moved to one of a plurality of the images which represent word-oriented information or a component thereof. When the cursor is activated on the image, a display of information represented by the tool-like icon acting on the word-oriented image is then visually displayed by the computer.

 Steele, R., Gonsalves, R., and Leifer, L., – dated April 21, 1998. "Method of Communication Using Sized Icons, Text, and Audio" awarded 1998, U.S. Patent No. 5,742,779

Language oriented information is communicated to and from a user by the use of a computer with a dynamic graphics display, having a pointing device for visually indicating a position through a cursor on the display. Various embodiments of the method include calling an icon to attention when the cursor is positioned on the icon, auto projecting an icon when it is activated, changing the icon image to denote its terminal node status, varying the play back speed of the audio/visual aspect of an icon, moving among different layers of a hierarchical database, and text searching and matching with icons.

 Adegboyega Mabogunje, Neeraj Sonalkar, Larry J. Leifer, Shashikant Khandelwal. "United States Patent 9710787 Systems and Methods for Representing, Diagnosing, and Recommending Interaction Sequences", Leland Stanford Junior University, Jul 18, 2017

Systems and methods for representing and diagnosing interaction sequences in accordance embodiments of the invention are disclosed. In one embodiment of the invention, a group interaction diagnosis and recommendation server system includes a processor and a memory configured to store a set of reference interaction data, where the reference interaction data includes a set of reference interaction sequences, wherein a group interaction diagnosis application configures the processor to obtain a set of group interaction data, generate an interaction model based on the group interaction data and an interaction dynamics language, determine at least one interaction sequence within the set of group interaction data based on the generated interaction model, identify at least one matching interaction sequence within the determined at least one interaction sequence, and recommend at least one improved interaction sequence based on the identified at least one matching interaction data.

 Toye, G, and Leifer, L., "Television Systems Incorporating Separate A/V Processing Systems and Television Displays", awarded 2016, U.S. Patent No. US20160156873

Television systems are disclosed that incorporate separate A/V processing systems and television displays. The television displays can receive video driving signals wirelessly from the A/V processing system that can be used to directly drive the display driver of the television display. By separating the electronics used to receive various input sources of audio and video (A/V) content from the television display, the television display can be designed to consume less power, can be manufactured to be significantly lighter and can be installed with fewer cables. Indeed, cables can be eliminated entirely, where the A/V processing system communicates wirelessly with the television display and the television display obtains power wirelessly from a wireless power supply.

 Yen, S., Fruchter, R., and Leifer, L., 2004, "System and Method for Indexing, Accessing and Retrieving Audio/Video with Concurrent Sketch Activity", awarded 2004, U.S. Patent # 6724918

For a number of users is a system provided to create, edit, replay and view documents of free hand drawn sketches. The system captures the creation process together with verbal and/or visual information provided by each user and automatically correlates them for a later synchronized replay. The system provides a number of tools and features, mainly to: combine the sketching activity with existing images, to selectively retrieve media information correlated to individual sketch entities and to quasi simultaneously collaborate at a common document. The system architecture can by adjusted to various parameters in the communication infrastructure. The system may be implemented in any software program, a web based service, a web browser, an operating system for computers and/or communication devices.

 Yen, S., Fruchter, R., and Leifer, L, "Concurrent Voice to Text and Sketch Processing with Synchronized Replay", awarded 2008, U.S. Patent <u>7,458,013(USA)</u>

Voice to Text and Sketch (V2TS) is a patented software program which allows text or drawings to be synchronized to recorded audio. Each portion of text or section of a drawing is associated with an audio segment recorded at the time it was written/sketched. Using V2TS, a user can replay dialogue and audio that occurred when a certain note or sketch feature was created in a meeting, class or creative session. V2TS also indexes phrases, allowing users to find relevant sections of audio stream to be replayed along with synchronized sketch content. This technology is particularly useful for knowledge transfer in collaborative design projects or online learning.

 Atsushi, H., Cannon, D. and Leifer, L., "Design process recording method and a design process recorder" awarded 1998, U.S. Patent # 5784286A

The design process recorder of the invention includes a data collector for inputting a query; a data storage and management unit for storing a design record including a plurality of nodes and a plurality of arcs, one of the plurality of nodes corresponding to design information; and a story teller for tracing back and forth the nodes and the arcs from a node indicated by the query, and for presenting design information related to a traced node as a story-board.

Books and Chapters (38) (first author alphabetical order)

- Baya, V. and Leifer, L.J. (1996). "Understanding Information Management in Conceptual Design," in Dorst, K., H.Christiaans and N. Cross (Eds.), Analyzing Design Activity, Wiley, Chichester, UK, 1996
- Brereton, M.F., Cannon, D.M., Mabogunje, A., and Leifer, L. (1996). "Characteristics of Collaboration in Engineering Design Teams: Mediating Design Progress through Social Interaction," in Dorst, K., H.Christiaans and N. Cross (Eds.), Analyzing Design Activity, Wiley, Chichester, UK, 1996
- 3. Chen, H.L., Cannon, D., Gabrio, J., **Leifer**, L., Toye, G., and Bailey, T. (2005), Using Wikis and Weblogs to Support Reflective Learning in an Introductory Engineering Design Course (pp.95-105), in J.S. Gero & U. Lindemann (Eds.), Human Behavior in Design'05, Key Centre of Design Computing and Cognition, University of Sydney.
- Currano B., Steinert M., Leifer L. (2011): Design Loupes: A bifocal study to improve the management of engineering design innovation by co-evaluation of the design process and information sharing activity; In Plattner H., Meinel C., Leifer L. (to be published 2011): Design Thinking Research - Studying Co-Creation in Practice, pages 91-107, Springer, ISBN 978-3-642-21642-8 (USA).
- Dorfman, L., Cummins, K., and Leifer, L. (1981) editors, "Distributions of Conduction Velocity: A Population Approach to the Electrophysiology of Nerves," Allen Liss, Inc., New York, 1981, 311 pages
- Edelman, Jonathan, Avantika Agarwal, Cole Paterson, Sophia Mark, and Larry Leifer "Understanding Radical Breaks" in Studying Co-Creation in Practice, Springer Berlin Heidelberg New York, 2012.
- Eris, O., and Leifer, L. (2004). "Modeling Product Development Knowledge Acquisition in Industry," in The Role of Empirical Studies in Understanding and Supporting Engineering Design, Subrahmanian, Sriram R., Herder P (editors), Delft University Press, 2004.
- 8. Eris, O., Bergner, D., Jung, M., **Leifer**, L. (2006). "ConExSIR: A Dialogue-based Framework of Design Team Thinking and Discovery" in Chance Discoveries in Real World Decision Making, Ohsawa, Y., Tsumoto, S. (editors), p. 329-344, Springer-Verlag, London, 2006.
- Eris, Ozgur, David Bergner, Malte Jung, and Larry Leifer. 2006. "ConExSIR: A Dialoguebased Framework of Design Team Thinking and Discovery." In Chance Discoveries in Real World Decision Making, ed. Yukio Ohsawa and Shusaku Tsumoto, 30:329–344. Studies in Computational Intelligence. Springer Berlin / Heidelberg. <u>http://www.springerlink.com/content/406312214438x54q/abstract/</u>.
- Ju, W., Aquino Schluzas, L., Leifer, L. (2014). "People with a Paradigm: The Center for Design Research's Contributions to Practice." In Chakrabarti, A., & Lindemann, U. Impact of Design Research on Practice.
- Leifer L., Skogstad P., Seering W. (eds.) (2009: Proceedings of ICED'09, Volume 6, Design Methods and Tools, p.473-484, The Design Society, ISBN 978-1904670100 (USA).
- Leifer L., Steinert M. (2011): "Dancing with Ambiguity: causality behavior, design thinking, and triple-loop-learning"; in Rouse, W.B., Boff, K.R., Sanderson, P. (2012): Complex Socio-Technical Systems, Understanding and Influencing the Causality of Change; The Tennenbaum Institute Series on Enterprise Systems, ISBN 978-1-61499-081-9, IOSpress (NED)

- 13. Leifer, L. (1969). "Characterization of Muscle Fiber Discharge During Voluntary Isometric Contraction of the Biceps Brachii Muscle in Man," Ph.D. Thesis, Stanford University, University Microfilms, June 1969, 119 pages
- Leifer, L. (1981). "Peripheral Motor Neuron Conduction Velocity Distribution Estimation," in Distributions of Conduction Velocity: A Population Approach to the Electro-physiology of Nerves, Allen Liss, Inc., New York, 1981, pp. 233-265
- Leifer, L. (1982). "High Technology, by Design, for the Handicapped," Technology for Independent Living, Redden, M., Stern, L., editors, AAAS Press, Washington DC, 1982, pp. 143-157
- 16. Leifer, L. (1982). "Restoration of Motor Function A Robotics Approach," in Uses of Computers in Aiding the Disabled, North-Holland Co., 1982, pp. 3-18
- Leifer, L. (1998). Design team performance: Metrics and the impact of technology. In S. a. C. S. Brown (Ed.), *Evaluating corporate training: Models and issues* (pp. 1-22): Kluwer Academic Publishers.
- Leifer, L., Otto, D., Hart, S., and Huff, E. (19767). "Slow Potential Correlates of Predictive Behavior During a Complex Learning Task," in Event Related Slow Potentials of the Brain, McCallum, editor, 1976, pp. 65-70
- Leifer, L.J. (1987). "On the Nature of Design and an Environment for Design," in Rouse, W.B., and Boff, K.R., editors, System Design: Behavioral Perspectives on Designers, Tools, and Organizations, North-Holland, pp.199-210, 1987
- 20. Leifer, L.J. (1987). "Prostheses," in Shapiro, S.D., editor in chief, Encyclopedia of Artificial Intelligence, Vol.2, John Wiley & Sons, 1987, pp.797-805
- Leifer, L.J. (1998). "Design Team Performance: Metrics and the impact of Technology," in Evaluating Organizational Training, Brown, S.M., and Seidner, C., editors, Kluwer Academic Publishers, 1998
- 22. Leifer, L.J. (2005). "Center for Design Research at Stanford University", in "Design Process Improvement A Review of Current Practice," Clarkson, P. John; Eckert, Claudia (Eds.), In press: publication year 2005, ISBN: 1-85233-701-X, pp 522-526
- 23. Luebbe, A., Edelman, J., Steinert, M., **Leifer** L., and Weske, M.. Design thinking implemented in software engineering tools. *8th Design Thinking Research Symposium*, 2010.
- Lewrick, M., Link, P., and Leifer, L. (eds.) (2017). "Das Design Thinking Playbook", Verlag C.H.Beck/Verlag Franz Vahlen, 305 pages in German, (ET 16-02-17), ISBN 978-3-8006-5385-0
- Meinel, C., and Leifer, L. (eds.) (2018). "Design Thinking Reseasrch: Looking Further: Design Thinking Beyond Solutions-Fixation", in the Series: Understanding Innovtion, Springer, Vol.9
- Norell-Bergendahl, M., Grimheden, M., Leifer, L., Skogstad, P., and Seering, W. (eds) (2009). "Proceedings of the ICED'09, Volumne 6, Design Methods and Tools, The design Society, ISBN 978-1904670100 (USA)
- Otto, D., Benignus, V., Ryan, L., and Leifer, L. (1975). Slow Potential Components of Stimulus Response and the Preparatory Process in Man -- A Multiple Regression Model, Cerebral Evoked Potentials in Man, Desmedt, J., editor, Oxford Press, 1975, pp. 143-157
- Plattner, H., Meinel, C., and Leifer, L. (eds.) (2010). "Design Thinking Research: Understand – Improve – Apply," in the Series: Understanding Innovation, Springer, Vol.1
- Plattner, H., Meinel, C., and Leifer, L. (eds.) (2011). "Design Thinking Research: Studying Co-Creation in Practice," in the Series: Understanding Innovation, Springer, Vol.2

- Plattner, H., Meinel, C., and Leifer, L. (eds.) (2012). "Design Thinking Research: Measuring Performance in the Field" in the Series: Understanding Innovation, Springer, Vol.3
- Plattner, H., Meinel, C., and Leifer, L. (eds.) (2013). "Design Thinking Research: Measuring the Impact of the Curriculum," in the Series: Understanding Innovation, Springer, Vol.4
- 32. Plattner, H., Meinel, C., and **Leifer**, L. (eds.) (2014). "Design Thinking Research: Building Innovators," in the Series: Understanding Innovation, Springer, Vol.5
- 33. Plattner, H., Meinel, C., and **Leifer**, L. (eds.) (2015). "Design Thinking Research: Making Design Thinking Foundational," in the Series: Understanding Innovation, Springer, Vol.6
- Plattner, H., Meinel, C., and Leifer, L. (eds.) (2016). "Design Thinking Research: Taking Breakthrough Innovation Home," in the Series: Understanding Innovation, Springer, Vol.7
- Plattner, H., Meinel, C., and Leifer, L. (eds.) (2017). "Design Thinking Research: Making Distinctions: Collaboration versus Cooperation," in the Series: Understanding Innovation, Springer, Vol.8
- Skogstad, P., and Leifer, L. (2011). "A Unified Innovation Process Model for Engineering Designers and Managers." In *Design Thinking*, ed. Christoph Meinel, Larry Leifer, and Hasso Plattner, 19–43. Understanding Innovation. Springer Berlin Heidelberg.
- 37. Steinert M., Leifer L. (2012): analzeD: A Virtual Design Observatory; in Plattner H., Meinel C., Leifer L., "Understanding Innovation: Design Thinking Research", Springer
- Tang, J. C. and Leifer, L. J. (1996). An Observational Methodology for Studying Group Design Activity, in Mechanical Design: Theory and Methodology" edited by Waldron and Waldron, Springer-Verlag, Chapter 5, pp. 52-70, 1996

Journal Papers (63)

- 1. Auernhammer J. M. & Leifer L., (in review) Organizational Design as Human-centered Design Practice, Conference proceedings Research&Design Management Conference, Design Management Academy, Milano Italy
- Vetterli, C., Sherrer, C., Aquino Shluzas, L., Leifer, L. (2017). Delight by Design als Erfolgsfaktor im Spitalwesen [As a success factor in the hospital sector]. Marketing Review St. Gallen. 1: 2017, pp. 10-16.
- 3. Adams J., Rogers, B., Hayne, S., Mark G., Nash, J., **Leifer**, L. (2004). "The effect of a telepointer on student performance and preference," Computers & Education, Elsevier, (check web for details : http://authors.elsevier.com/sd/article/S0360131504000028
- Aquino Shluzas, L., Leifer, L.J. (2012). "The Insight-Value-Perception (iVP) model for user-centered design." Submitted for publication in Technovation, Special Issue on Design, DOI: 10.1016/j.technovation.2012.08.002
- 5. Awad-Edwards, R., Engelhardt, K.G., Van der Loos, H.F.M., **Leifer**, L.J. (1984). "Interactive evaluation of voice control for a robotic aid." AVIOS Journal, 1984.
- Baya, V. and Leifer, L.J. (1996). "Understanding Information Management in Conceptual Design," in Dorst, K., H.Christiaans and N. Cross (Eds.), Analyzing Design Activity, Wiley, Chichester, UK
- Brenner, W., Karagiannis, D., Kolbe, L., Krüger, J., Lamberti, H. J., Leifer, L., Leimeister, J. M., Österle, H., Petrie, C., Plattner, H., Schwabe, G., Uebernickel, F., Winter, R., & Zarnekow, R. (2014). User, Use & Utility Research: The digital user as new design perspective in Business & Information Systems Engineering. *Business & Information Systems Engineering (BISE)*, 6(1), 55-61, DOI:10.1007/s12599-013-0302-4.
- Brereton, M.F., Cannon, D.M., Mabogunje, A., and Leifer, L. (1996) "Characteristics of Collaboration in Engineering Design Teams: Mediating Design Progress through Social Interaction," in Dorst, K., H.Christiaans and N. Cross (Eds.), Analyzing Design Activity, Wiley, Chichester, UK
- Carleton, T., & Leifer, L. (2009). Stanford's ME310 Course as an Evolution of Engineering Design. Paper presented at the 19th CIRP Design Conference – Competitive Design, Cranfield University, UK.
- 10. Carleton, T., and **Leifer, L**., (2009). *Stanford's ME310 Course as an Evolution of Engineering Design*. Rajkumar Roy, Essam Shehab. http://hdl.handle.net/1826/3648
- Chen, H.L., Cannon, D., Gabrio, J., Leifer, L., Toye, G., and Bailey, T. (2005), "Using Wikis and Weblogs to Support Reflective Learning in an Introductory Engineering Design Course," in Gero, J.S., and Lindemann, U. (editors), Human Behavior in Design'05, Key Centre of Design Computing and Cognition, University of Sydney, pp. 95-105, INVITED
- Currano R., Steinert M., Leifer L. (2012): A framework for reflection in innovation design, International Journal of Engineering Education (IJEE), Special Issue on Design Education: Innovation and Entrepreneurship, Volume 28, Number 2, ISSN 1932-2008, TEMPUS Publications. (SJR indicator 2010: 0.031, equivalent index to Thomson citation index of 0.831)
- Dillier, N., Spillmann, T., Fisch, U.P., and Leifer, L. (1980). "Encoding and Decoding of Auditory Signals in Relation to Human Speech and its Applications to Human Cochlear Implants, Audiology, Vol.19, 1980, pp. 48-68
- Donchin, E., Gerbrandt, L., Leifer, L., and Tucker, L. (1972). "Is Contingent Negative Variation Contingent Upon a Motor Response?," Psychophysiology, Vol.9, Nr.2, 1972, pp. 178-188

- 15. Dym, C.L., Agogino, A.M., Eris, O., Frey, D.D., and **Leifer**, L.J. (2005). "Engineering Design Thinking, Teaching, and Learning," Journal of Engineering Education, January 2005, pp. 103-120
- Edelman, J., Agarwal, A., Paterson, C., Mark, S., and Leifer, L. (2012) "Understanding Radical Breaks" in Studying Co-Creation in Practice, Springer Berlin Heidelberg New York, 2012.
- 17. Edwards, L., Kessler, W., and **Leifer**, L. (1988). "The Cutplane: a Tool for Interactive Solid Modeling," ACM-SIGCHI Bulletin, October, 1988, pp.72-78
- Eris, O., and Leifer, L. (2003). "Facilitating Product Development Knowledge Acquisition: Interaction between the Expert and the Team," International Journal of Engineering Education, Vol. 19, No. 1, p. 142-152
- 19. Eris, O., and **Leifer**, L., (2002). "Facilitating Product Development Knowledge Acquisition: Interaction Between The Expert and The Team." International Journal of Engineering Education special issue on the Social Dimension of Engineering Design.
- Eris, Ozgur, David Bergner, Malte Jung, and Larry Leifer. (2006). "ConExSIR: A Dialogue-based Framework of Design Team Thinking and Discovery." In *Chance Discoveries in Real World Decision Making*, ed. Yukio Ohsawa and Shusaku Tsumoto, 30:329–344. Studies in Computational Intelligence. Springer Berlin / Heidelberg. http://www.springerlink.com/content/406312214438x54q/abstract/.
- 21. Fruchter, R., Reiner, K., **Leifer**, L., and Toye, G. (1998). "VisionManager: A Computer Environment for Design Evolution Capture," CERA: Concurrent Engineering: Research and Application Journal, Vol 6, Nr. 1, 1998 – BEST PAPER AWARD.
- Gudem M., Steinert M. Welo T., and Leifer, L. (2013). "Redefining customer value in Lean Product Development." Journal of Engineering, Design and Technology (JEDT), Volume 11, issue 1, ISSN: 1726-0531, Emerald Publishing.
- Hammel, J., Hall, K., Lees, D., Leifer, L., Van der Loos, M., Perkash, I., and Crigler, R. (1989). "Clinical Evaluation of a Desktop Robotic Assistant," Journal of Rehabilitation Research and Development, Vol.26, No.3, July, 1989, pp-1-16
- Jameson, J.W., and Leifer, L.J. (1987). "Automatic Grasping: An Optimization Approach, IEEE Transactions on Systems, Man," and Cybernetics, Vol.SMC-17, No.5, September/October, 1987, pp.806-814
- 25. Johnson, M.J., Van der Loos, H.F.M., Burgar, C.G., Shor, P., and **Leifer**, L.J. (2003). "Design and evaluation of Driver's SEAT: A car steering simulation environment for upper limb stroke therapy." Robotica, Volume 21, Issue 01. January 2003. pp. 13-23.
- Ju, W., & Leifer, L. (2008). The Design of Implicit Interactions: Making Interactive Objects Less Obnoxious. Design Issues: Special Issue on Design Research in Interaction Design, 24(3), Summer 2008, 72-84.
- 27. Ju, W., and **Leifer**, L. (2008). "The Design of Implicit Interactions: Making Interactive Objects Less Obnoxious," Design Issues: Special Issue on Design Research in Interaction Design, 24(3), Summer 2008, 72-84.
- 28. Ju, W., Aquino Schluzas, L., **Leifer**, L. (2014). "People with a Paradigm: The Center for Design Research's Contributions to Practice." In Chakrabarti, A., & Lindemann, U. Impact of Design Research on Practice.
- 29. Jung, M., Chong, J., and **Leifer**, L. (2010). Pair Programming Performance: An emotional dynamics point of view from marital pair counseling. *Electronic Colloquium on Design Thinking Research (ECDTR)*
- Lakin, F., Wambaugh, J., Leifer, L., Cannon, D., and Sivard, C. (1989). "The Electronic Design Notebook: performing medium and processing medium," The Visual Computer, Springer International, Vol.5, No.4, August, 1989, pp.214-226

- Lande M and Leifer L (2010). "Difficulties Student Engineers Face Designing the Future." International Journal of Engineering Education: Special Issue on Sustainable Design Education. (26:2) 271-277.
- 32. Lande, M and **Leifer**, L. (2010). Difficulties student engineers face designing the future. International Journal of Engineering Education 26(2), 271.
- 33. LeBlanc, M., and **Leifer**, L. (1982). "Environmental Control and Robotic Manipulation Aids," IEEE Engineering in Medicine and Biology Magazine, December, 1982, pp. 16-22
- Leifer L., and Steinert M. (2011): "Dancing with Ambiguity: causality behavior, design thinking, and triple-loop-learning". International Management Journal: Information, Knowledge, Systems Management (IKSM), Special Issue one Complex Socio-Technical Systems, Volume 10, Number 1-4, ISSN 1389-1995, IOS Press.
- 35. Leifer, A., and Leifer, L. (1971). "An Auditory Prompting Device for Behavioral Observation," Journal of Experimental Child Psychology, Vol.II, 1971, pp. 376-378
- Leifer, L. (1979). "Palo Alto VA Medical Center Rehabilitative Engineering Research and Development Center Report and Prospectus," Bulletin of Prosthetics and Research, Vol.31, Nr.2, Spring, 1979, pp. 48-68, INVITED
- 37. Leifer, L. (1981). "Rehabilitative Robotics: Objectives and Evolution," Robotics Age, May, 1981, pp. 4-16
- 38. Leifer, L. (1984). "Rehabilitative Robotics," Journal of Medical Electronics, September, 1984, pp. 85-91
- Leifer, L., and Sheppard, S. (1998). "Reality brings excitement to engineering education," Artificial Intelligence for Engineering Design, Analysis and Manufacturing, Cambridge University Press, Vol.12, pp.83-86, 1998
- Leifer, L. (1998). Design team performance: Metrics and the impact of technology. In S. a. C. S. Brown (Ed.), *Evaluating corporate training: Models and issues* (pp. 1-22): Kluwer Academic Publishers.
- 41. Leifer, L., Meyer, M., Morf, M., and Petrig., B. (1977). "Nerve Conduction Velocity Distribution Measurement and Transfer Function Analysis," IEEE Proceedings, Vol.65, Nr.5, May, 1977, pp. 747-755
- 42. Leifer, L.J., Toye, G., Van der Loos, H.F.M. (1996). "Tele-service-robot: Integrating the socio-technical framework of human service through the InterNet-World-Wide-Web." International Workshop on Biorobotics: Human-Robot Symbiosis, in Robotics and Autonomous Systems, Vol. 18, Elsevier Press, 1996, pp. 117-126.
- Mabogunje, A., Eris, O., Sonalkar, N., Jung, M., Leifer, L. (2009). "Spider Webbing: A Paradigm for Engineering Design Conversations during Concept Generation," in About: Designing; Analysing Design Meetings, McDonnell, J.,Llyod, P. (editors), p.49-65, CRC Press, London, UK
- Matsumura, N., and Leifer, L. (2014). "Shikakeology: Designing Triggers for Behavior Change". AI & Society Journal of Knowledge, Culture and Communication, ISSN 0951-56667 October, 2014
- 45. Nguyen P.T., Steinert M., Carroll A., **Leifer** L. (2012). "Applying bioinformatics analysis principles to CAD data to better characterize and improve the design process." International Design Conference DESIGN 2012, Dobrovnik, 21-24 May, CRO.
- Otto, D., and Leifer, L. (1973). "The Effect of Modifying Response and Performance Feedback Parameters on the CNV in Humans," Electroencephalography and Clinical Neurophysiology, Supplement 33, 1973, pp. 29-37
- 47. Reich, Y., Ullmann, G., Van der Loos, M., and **Leifer**, L. (2009). "Coaching Product Development Teams: a Conceptual Foundation for Empirical Studies." *Research in Engineering Design* 19 (4): 205–222. doi:10.1007/s00163-008-0046-1.

- Saito, S., Fruchter, R., and Leifer, L.J.. "Shikakeology: Designing Triggers for Behavior Change", (2014). Al & Society Journal of Knowledge, Culture and Communication, ISSN 0951-56667 October, 2014
- 49. Sheppard, S.D., Leifer, L.J., Carryer, E. (1996). "Commentary on article by J.W. Morehead and P.J. Shedd on Student Interviews: a vital role in the scholarship of teaching," commentary on work written for the special issue on the peer review of teaching, Journal Innovative Higher Education, March 1996
- Skogstad, P., Currano, R., and Leifer, L. (2008): An Experiment in Design Pedagogy Transfer Across Cultures and Disciplines, International Journal of Engineering Education (IJEE), Vol. 24, No. 2, pp. 367-376.
- Steinert M., and Leifer L. (2013): On Being Creative: a short history and call for abductive questioning, International Journal of Design Creativity and Innovation, Volume 1, issue 1, ISSN: 2165-0349 (Print), 2165-0357 (Online), Taylor & Francis.
- 52. Steinert M., Jablokow K., and Leifer L. (2012). "EAGER: AnalyzeD Analyzing Engineering Design Activities, poster presentation at the 2012 NSF Engineering Research and Innovation Conference, sponsored by the National Science Foundation's Division of Civil, Mechanical and Manufacturing Innovation (CMMI), Boston, 9-12 July, USA.
- Steinert, M., and Leifer, L. (2012): "Finding One's Way" Re-Discovering a Hunter-Gatherer Model based on Wayfaring," International Journal of Engineering Education (IJEE), Special Issue on Design Education: Innovation and Entrepreneurship, Volume 28, Number 2, ISSN 1932-2008, TEMPUS Publications.
- 54. Tang, J. C. and **Leifer**, L. J. (1991). "An Observational Methodology for Studying Group Design Activity", Research in Engineering Design, Vol. 2, No. 4., pp. 209-219., reprinted in Waldron, M., Reading in Design Research Methodology, 1996
- Tang, J. C. and Leifer, L. J. (1996). "An Observational Methodology for Studying Group Design Activity", Research in Engineering Design, Vol. 2, No. 4., pp. 209-219. reprinted in Waldron, M., Readings in Design Research Methodology, 1996
- 56. Toye, G., and Leifer, L. J. (1994). "Hellenic Fault Tolerance for Robots", Computers in Electrical. Engineeirng, Vol. 20, No.6, pp.479-497, 1994
- 57. Toye, G., Cutkosky, M., Leifer, L., Tenenbaum, M., and Glicksman, J. (1994). "SHARE: A methodology and environment for collaborative product development," International Journal of Intelligent and Cooperative Information Systems, Vol 3, No 2, pp.129-153, 1994
- Toye, G., Fruchter, R., Reiner, K., and Leifer, L. (1996). "Collaborative Mechatronic Systems Design," in Concurrent Engineering: Research and Applications, Academic Press, December 1996
- 59. Toye, G., Hong, J., and **Leifer**, L. (1996). "Engineering design notebook for sharing and reuse," in Computers In Industry, Elsevier Science, August 1996
- 60. Van der Loos, H.F.M., **Leifer**, L.J. (1996). "The design and use of history list systems for rehabilitation robots." Technology and Disability 5:2, 1996, pp. 177-196.
- Wagner, J.J., Van der Loos, H.F.M., Leifer, L.J. (2000). "Construction of social relationships between user and robot," Robotics and Autonomous Systems (31), May, 2000, pp. 185-191.
- Wampler, C.W., and Leifer, L.J. (1988). "Applications of Damped Least-Squares Methods to Resolve-Rate and Resolved-Acceleration Control of Manipulators," ASME Journal of Dynamic Systems, Measurement and Control, Vol.110, March, 1988, pp.31-38

Academic Resume (CV), Larry John Leifer, last updated October 23, 2018, Page 16 of 46

Wodehouse, A., Grierson, H., Breslin, C., Eris, O., Ion, W.J., Leifer, L., Mabogunje, A. (2010). "A Framework for Design Engineering Education in a Global Context," Artificial Intelligence in Engineering Design, Analysis, and Manufacturing, Vol. 24, No.3, p. 367-378, 2010.

Refereed Conference Papers (310)

- Adams, J.D., John Nash, J, Leifer, L. (2001), "Senior Level Undergraduate Student teaching of an entire engineering elective course, Extended Abstract # 1205, October 10 - 13, 2001 Reno, NV
- Adams, R.S., Allendoerfer, C., Bell, P., Chen, H., Fleming, L., Leifer, L., Maring, B., & Williams, D. (2006, June). A model for building and sustaining communities of engineering education research scholars. In Proceedings of the American Society for Engineering Education Annual Conference, Chicago, Illinois, June 18-21
- Aldaz, G., Steinert, M. & Leifer, L. Instrumenting the user: needsfinding by combining data logging and immediate self reporting. *Proceedings of the 19th International Conference on Engineering Design (ICED'13*), Seoul, Korea, 19-22 August 2013.
- 4. Angius, B., Engelhardt, K., and **Leifer**, L., Recreational Applications of a Robotic Aid, 6th Annual Conference on Rehabilitation Engineering, San Diego, June, 1983, 3 pages
- Aquino Shluzas L., Steinert M., Leifer L. (2011): Designing to Maximize Value for Multiple Stakeholders: A Challenge to Med-Tech Innovation; ICED'11 (18th International Conference on Engineering Design), 15.-18.08.2011, Copenhagen, DEN.
- Aquino Shluzas L., Steinert M., Leifer L. (2011). "Designing to Maximize Value for Multiple Stakeholders: A Challenge to Med-Tech Innovation." ICED'11 (18th International Conference on Engineering Design), 15.-18.08.2011, Copenhagen, DEN.
- Aquino Shluzas, L., Steinert, M., Leifer, L.J. (2011). "Designing to maximize value for multiple stakeholders: a challenge to med-tech innovation." Proceedings of the 18th International Conference on Engineering Design (ICED'11). Copenhagen, Denmark, 15-18 August.
- 8. Awad, R., Engelhardt, K., Rogers, E.M., and **Leifer**, L., Diffusion of Innovation in Rehabilitation Technology: Application of a Theoretical Model, 2nd International Conference on Rehabilitation Engineering, Ottawa, June, 1984, 2 pages
- 9. Awad, R., Engelhardt, K., Rogers, E.M., and **Leifer**, L., MediCal Reimbursement of Rehabilitation Technology, International Conference on Rehabilitation Engineering, Ottawa, June, 1984, 2 pages
- 10. Awad, R., Engelhardt, K., Rogers, E.M., and **Leifer**, L., Third Party Reimbursement and the Diffusion of Rehabilitation Technology, 2nd International Conference on Rehabilitation Engineering, Ottawa, Canada, June, 1984, 2 pages
- Axelson, P., Phillips, L., and Leifer, L. (1983). "The Development and Implementation of Guidelines for Design Development Proposals," 6th Annual Conference on Rehabilitation Engineering, San Diego, June, 1983, 3 pages
- Baudin, C., Gevins, J., Mabogunje, A., Leifer, L., and Baya, V. (1991). "A Knowledgebased Interface for Design Information Retrieval," Published in the Workshop Notes on Intelligent Multimedia Interfaces from the 9th National Conference on Artificial Intelligence (AAAI-91), Anaheim, July 15, 1991
- Baya, V. and Leifer, L.J. (1995). "Understanding Design Information Handling Using Time and Design Information Measure," Proceedings of the 9th International Conference on Design Theory and Methodology, ASME, Boston, MA, September 17-21, 1995, pp.555-562
- Baya, V., Baudin, C., Mabogunje, A., Toye, G., and Leifer, L. (1992). "An Experimental Study of Design Information Reuse," Proceedings of the ASME Conference on Design Theory and Methodology, Phoenix, August 13-16, 1992

- Baya, Vinod and Leifer, Larry J. (1994). "A Study of Information Handling Behavior of Designers During Conceptual Design", In Proceedings of the 6th International Conference on Design Theory and Methodology, ASME, Minneapolis, Minnesota, Sept. 11-14, 1994, pp.153-160
- 16. Baya, Vinod and **Leifer**, Larry J. (1994). "Understanding Information Management in Conceptual Design", In Proceedings of the Delft Protocol Workshop, Delft, The Netherlands, Sept. 20-22, 1994,
- Brereton, M., and Leifer, L. (1995). "Rewarding the Curious Engineer", Proceedings of the International Conference on Engineering Design (ICED'95), Praha, Czech, August 22-24, 1995
- Brereton, M., Greeno, J., Leifer, L., Lewis, J., and Linde, C. (1993). "Innovative Assessment of Innovative Curricula: video interaction analysis of Synalysis Exercises", Proceedings of the ASEE Conference on Engineering Education, Champaign-Urbana, IL, June 20-23, 1993
- Brereton, M., Sheppard, S., and Leifer, L., "How Students Connect Engineering Fundamentals to Synthesis Activities", submitted, Proceedings of the FIE'95, 25th Annual Frontiers in Education Conference on Engineering Education for the 21st Century, Atlanta, Georgia, November 1 - 5, 1995
- Brereton, M.F., Greeno, J.L., Linde, C., and L.J. Leifer, "An Exploration of Engineering Learning", Proceedings of the 5th International Conference on Design Theory and Methodology, ASME Des. Tech. Conf., Albuquerque, NM, Sept. 19-22, 1993
- 21. Brereton, M.F., **Leifer**, L.J., "Learning Fundamental Concepts in the Context of Hardware Design", Proceedings of the Australasian Association for Engineering Education Annual Conference, Melbourne, Dec 10-13, 1995.
- 22. Brereton, M.F., T. Cupal and L.J. **Leifer**, "Reconstructing Reality in Engineering Exercises: an experience in design, manufacture and use", Proceedings of the International Conference on Engineering Design (ICED'93), The Hague, The Netherlands, August 17th-19th, 1993.
- 23. Brereton, Margot, Cannon, David, Mabogunje, Ade, and **Leifer** Larry, "Collaboration in Engineering Design Teams: Mediating Design Progress through Social Interaction", Delft Workshop on Design Protocol Analysis, Delft, The Netherlands, Sept. 20-22, 1994
- 24. Brown, D.R., and **Leifer**, L.J., Controlling Dynamic Analysis Using Meta-Level Inference, Proceedings of the ASME Computers in Engineering Conference, San Francisco, August, 1988, 13 pages
- 25. Brown, D.R., and **Leifer**, L.J., The Role of Meta-Level Inference in Problem-Solving Strategy for a Knowledge-Based Dynamics Analysis Aid, submitted to ASME Journal of Mechanisms, Transmissions, and Automation in Design. December, 1989
- Brown, D.R., Leifer, L.J., and Curran, A., Rule-Based Derivation for Kinematic Design, in Lu, S.C.Y., and Komanduri, R., editors, Symposium on Knowledge-Based Expert Systems for Manufacturing, ASME Winter Annual Meeting, Anaheim, November, 1986, pp.
- Buckley, C.E. and Leifer, L.J. (2985) Proceedings of the 9th international joint conference on Artificial intelligence - Volume 2 table of contents, Los Angeles, California, Pages: 1096-1102, Year of Publication: 1985, ISBN:0-934613-02-8
- Buckley, C.E., and Leifer, L.J., Fast Interactive Control of a Manipulator for the Severely Disabled, 1982 American Controls Conference, Philadelphia., June, 1982, pp. 1195-1198

- Bushnell, T., Scott Steber, S., Matta, A., Cutkosky, M., and Leifer, L., (2013), "Using a "Dark Horse" Prototype to Manage Innovative Teams," 3rd International Conference on Integration of Design, Engineering & Management for Innovation, A.A. Fernandes, R.M. Natal Jorge, L. Patrício, A. Medeiros (Eds) Porto, Portugal, 4-6th September 2013, DOI: 10.13140/2.1.2361.7602
- 30. Byler, E., and **Leifer** L., "Cultivating the Growth of Complex Systems Using Emergent Behaviours of Engineering Processes," International Conference on Complex Systems: Control and Modeling; Russian Academy of Sciences; Samara Russia, June 2000.
- Cannon, D. M. and Leifer, L. J., "Product-Based Learning in an Overseas Study Program: The ME110K Course," Mudd Design Workshop II, Designing Design Education for the 21st Century, Claremont, California, Harvey Mudd College, (pub forthcoming), May 19-21, 1999.
- Cannon, D. M. and Leifer, L. J., "The Place of Design Research in the World of Contemporary Philosophical Thought, and Vice-Versa: An Illustrative Example," The International Conference on Engineering Design - ICED 99, Munich, Germany, pp. 1635-1640, August 24-26, 1999.
- Cannon, D. M., Leifer, L. J., "ME110K: An exploratory course in cross-cultural, projectbased design education," International Workshop on Education of Creativity and International Working Ability in Engineering, Osaka, Japan, Osaka University, pp. 153-178, Nov. 23-24, 1998.
- 34. Cannon, D.J., and **Leifer**, L.J., Speed and Accuracy for a Telerobotic Human/Machine System: Experiments with a Target-Threshold Control Theory Model for Fitts' Law, IEEE International Conference on Systems, Man, and Cybernetics, 1990 pp.677-679
- 35. Cannon, D.M., and **Leifer**, L., "Moving the Internet into the Design Media Mix," accepted for the Proceedings of the ASME Design Engineering and Technology Conferences: Design Theory and Methodology, UC Davis, Sacramento, CA September 14-17, 1997
- Cannon, D.M., Leifer, L. (2001), "Product-Based Learning in an Overseas Study Program: The ME110K Course" International Journal of Engineering Education, Vol. 17 Nos. 4-5, Aug 2001, pp. 410-415, TEMPUS Publications, Great Britain.
- Carleton, T., and Leifer, L. (2009). "Stanford ME310 course as an evolution of engineering design." Proceedings of CIRP Design Conference 2009. Cranfield, UK, pages 547-555
- Carleton, T.; Cockayne, W.; and Leifer, L. (2008). An exploratory study of ambiguity for creative problem solving. Proceedings for the 2008 AAAI Spring Symposium. Stanford, Calif.
- Carrillo, A.G., and Leifer, L., (2001), "A Statistical Study of How Differing Levels of Diversity Affect the Performance of Design Teams." Proceedings of the International Conference on Engineering Design, ICED'2001, Glasgow, UK, August 21-23
- 40. Carrizosa,K., Eris, O., Mabogunje,A., Milne, A., and **Leifer**, L. (2002). "Building the Design Observatory: a core instrument for design research." Proceedings of the Design 2002 Conference. Dubrovnik, Croatia.
- Carryer, J.E., and Leifer, L.J. (1988). "An Integrated Development Environment for Calibration Development Engineers," 1988 SAE Passenger Car Meeting, Dearborn, October, 1988.
- 42. Chen, H.L., Cannon, D., Gabrio, J., **Leifer**, L., Toye, G., and Bailey, T. (2005), "Using Wikis and Weblogs to Support Reflective Learning in an Introductory Engineering Design Course," in the proceedings of the ASEE Transactions, BEST PAPER AWARD
- 43. Chong, J., Plummer, R., **Leifer**, L., Klemmer, S., Eris, O., and Toye, G. (2005). "Pair Programming: When and Why it Works," Proceedings of the 17th Workshop of the Psychology of Programming, p.42-48., Sussex, UK., 2005.

- 44. Coyne, R., Finger, Konda, S., Prinz, F.B., Siewiorek, D.P., Subrahmanian, E., Tenenbaum, J.M., Weber, J., Cutkosky, M., Larry Leifer, L., Bajcsy, R., Koivunen, V., and Birmingham, W., "Creating an Advanced Collaborative Open Resource Network," Proceedings of the International ASME Conference on Design Theory and Methodology, Minneapolis, MN, September, 1994, pp. 375-380
- 45. Curran, A., and **Leifer**, L., An Intelligent Control System Design Aid, ASME Computers in Engineering, Boston, August, 1985, pp. 65-71
- 46. Currano R., Steinert M., and **Leifer** L. (2011). "A framework for reflection in innovation design;" MDW VIII, Mudd Design Workshop, 26.-28.05.2011, Claremont, CA, USA.
- 47. Currano R., Steinert M., **Leifer L.** (2011). "Characterizing reflective practice in design what about those ideas you get in the shower?", ICED'11 (18th International Conference on Engineering Design), 15.-18.08.2011, Copenhagen, DEN.
- Dillier, N., Kobel, W., and Leifer, L. (1975). "Acoustic/Electric Stimulation Model for Cochlear Nerve Activation," 1st European Neurosciences Meeting, Munich, September, 1975, p. 279
- 49. Donchin, E., Gerbrandt, L., and **Leifer**, L., Is the Contingent Negative Variation Contingent on a Motor Response?, American EEG Society Meeting, Chicago, September, 1970, 8 pages
- 50. Dym, C.L., Agogino, A.M., Eris, O., Frey, D.D., and **Leifer**, L.J. (2005) "Engineering Design Thinking, Teaching, and Learning," Journal of Engineering Education, January, pp. 103-120
- Edelman, J.A., Grosskopf, A., Weske, M., Leifer, L.(2009) Tangible Business Process Modeling: A New Approach. 19th international Conference on Engineering Design (ICED'09)
- 52. Edelman, J.A., **Leifer**, L., Banerjee, B., Sonalkar, N., Jung, M., and Lande, M. (2009). *Hidden in Plain Sight: Affordances of Shared Models in Team Based Design* Proceedings of the 17th International Conference on Engineering Design (ICED09), Stanford University, CA, USA.
- 53. Edwards, L., Kessler, W., **Leifer**, L., The Cutplane: A Tool for Interactive Solid Modeling, SIGCHI Bulletin, Volume 20, Number 2, October, 1988, pp.72-77
- 54. Engelhardt, K., Awad, R., Perkash, I., and **Leifer**, L., Interactive Evaluation of a Robotic Aid: A New Approach to Assessment, International Robot Conference and Exhibition, Long Beach, CA, September, 1984, 9 pages
- 55. Engelhardt, K., Awad, R., Van der Loos, H., Boonzaier, D., and **Leifer**, L., Interactive Evaluation of Voice Control for a Robotic Aid: Implications for Training and Applications, American Voice Input/Output Society, Arlington, September, 1984, 13 pages
- 56. Engelhardt, K., Perkash, I., and **Leifer**, L., Issues in Evaluation, International Conference on Rehabilitation Engineering, Ottawa, June, 1984, 2 pages
- 57. Eodice, M., Fruchter, R., **Leifer**, L., "Towards a Theory of Engineering Requirements Definition," ICED 12th International Conference on Engineering Design, Munich, Germany, August 1999.
- 58. Eodice, M., R. Fruchter, L. **Leifer**, "Analyzing Requirements-Evolution in Engineering Design Using the Method of Problem-Reduction" Concurrent Enginnering Research Applications (CERA) Journal, Vol 8, Nr.2, Technomic Publishing Company, Lancaster, Pennsylvania, June 2000.
- 59. Eodice, M.T., Fruchter R., and **Leifer**, L. (2000) "Analyzing Engineering Requirements Using the Method of Problem-Reduction," Journal of Concurrent Engineering and Research Applications (CERA), Volume 8, Number 2, Technomic Publishing Company, Lancaster, Pennsylvania

- 60. Eodice, Michael T., Renate Fruchter and Larry J. **Leifer**, Analyzing Engineering Requirements Using the Method of Problem-Reduction, Journal of Concurrent Engineering and Research Applications (CERA), Volume 8, Number 2, Technomic Publishing Company, Lancaster, Pennsylvania, June 2000.
- 61. Eris, O., Bergner, D., Yung, M., **Leifer**, L. (2006) "ConExSIR: A Dialogue-based Framework of Design Team Thinking and Discovery" in Chance Discoveries in Real World Decision Making, Ohsawa, Y., Tsumoto, S. (editors), p.329-344, Springer-Verlag, London
- 62. Eris, O., Hansen, P.H.K., Mabogunje, A., **Leifer**, L.J. (1999). Toward a Pragmatic ontology for Product Development Projects in Small Teams, International Conference on Engineering Design, ICED'99, Munich, DE, August 24-26, 1999
- 63. Eris, O., Holliger, C., **Leifer**, L. (2005). "Toward a Theory of Distributed Interdisciplinary Project-based Design Education," Proceedings of the International Conference on Engineering Design, Melbourne, Australia, 2005.
- 64. Eris, O., **Leifer**, L. (2001) "Facilitating Product Development Knowledge Acquisition: Interaction Between The Expert and The Team. Proceedings of the 3rd Social Dimensions of Engineering Design," Harvey Mudd Workshop on Engineering Design Education, Harvey Mudd College, USA, 2001.
- 65. Eris, O., **Leifer**, L. (2001) "Facilitating Product Development Knowledge Acquisition: Interaction Between The Expert and The Team." Proceedings of the 3rd Social Dimensions of Engineering Design," Harvey Mudd Workshop on Engineering Design Education, Harvey Mudd College, USA
- 66. Eris, O., Mabogunje, A., **Leifer**, L., Jung, M., Khandelwal, S., Neeley, L., Hutterer, P., Hessling, T. (2005). "An Exploration of Design Information Capture and Reuse in Text and Video Media," Proceedings of the International Conference on Engineering Design, Melbourne, Australia.
- 67. Feland, J., and **Leifer**, L., "The Effects on Electronic Documentation Tools on the Design Process," accepted for the Proceedings of the 11th International Conference on Engineering Design, (ICED'97), Tampere, Finland, 19-21 August, 1997
- Feland, J.M., Nowak, M.L., and Leifer, L.J., "Cost-Performance Management through Knowledge Reuse in Large Scale Defense Projects: vision and proposed system architecture," Proceedings of Engineering Design Conference'98, Brunel University, Uxbridge, UK, July 23-25, pp.227-239
- Fruchter, R., Leifer, L., and Yen, S., "RECALL in Action," Proc. of ASCE ICCCBE-VIII Conference, ed. R. Fruchter, K. Roddis, F. Pena-Mora, Stanford, August 14-16, 2000, CA.
- 70. Fruchter, R., Reiner, K., **Leifer**, L., and Toye, G. (1998) "VisionManager: A Computer Environment for Design Evolution Capture," CERA: Concurrent Engineering: Research and Application Journal, Vol 6, Nr. 1 – BEST PAPER AWARD.
- 71. Fruchter, R., Reiner, K., Toye, G., and **Leifer**, L., "Collaborative Mechatronic System Design", Proceedings of the Concurrent Engineering Research and Application Conference, September, 1995
- 72. Fruchter, R., Reiner, K., Yen, S., **Leifer**, L., and Retik, A., "KISS: Knowledge and Information Slider System," Proc. of International Conference on Construction Information Technology, June 28-30, 2000, Reykjavik, Iceland.
- 73. Ge, X., & **Leifer**, L. (2017, August). Design Thinking at the Core: Learn New Ways of Thinking and Doing by Reframing. In *ASME 2017 International Design Engineering Technical Conferences and Computers and Information in Engineering Conference* (pp. V007T06A025-V007T06A025). American Society of Mechanical Engineers.

- 74. Grimheden, M., H.F.M. Van der Loos, H.L. Chen, D.M. Cannon, and D.M. and Leifer. L., (2006). "Culture Coaching: A Model for Facilitating Globally Distributed Collaborative Work." In *Frontiers in Education Conference, 36th Annual*, 15–20. doi:10.1109/FIE.2006.322508.
- 75. Grosskopf A., Steinert M., Edelmann J., Weske M., Leifer L. (2010): Design Thinking implemented in Software Engineering Tools - Proposing and Applying the Design Thinking Transformation Framework, accepted in Design Thinking Research Symposium 8 (DTRS8), University of Sydney, Sydney, 19.-20.10.2010
- 76. Gudem M., Steinert M., Welo T., Leifer L. (2011): Customer value is not a number Investigating the value concept in Lean Product Development; ICED'11 (18th International Conference on Engineering Design), 15.-18.08.2011, Copenhagen, DEN.
- 77. Hall, K., Glass, K., Hammel, J., **Leifer**, L.J., and Perkash, I., Evaluation of a Table-Top Robotic Aid for Quadriplegics, Proceedings of the 10th Annual Conference on Rehabilitation Technology, San Jose, June, 1987, pp.776-777
- Hammel, J., Hall, K., Van der Loos, H.F.M., and Leifer, L.J., Clinical Evaluation of a Desktop Robotic Aid for Severely Physically Disabled Individuals, Proceedings of ICARRT'88, Montreal, June, 1988, 2 pages
- 79. Hanada, H., and **Leifer**, L., Intelligent Design System for Injection Molded Parts Based on the Process Function Analysis Method, Proceedings of the NSF Engineering Design Research Conference, Amherst, June, 1989, 23 pages
- Hansen, P. K., Mabogunje, A., Eris, O., Leifer, L. (2001), "The Product Development Process Ontology: Creating a Learning Research Community." Proceedings of the International Conference on Engineering Design, ICED'2001, Glasgow, UK, August 21-23
- 81. Hansen, P., Bessant, J., Eris, O., Mabogunje, A., **Leifer**, L. (20050. "Innovation Scenarios: Generating a Structure for a Toolkit," Proceedings of the International Conference on Engineering Design, Melbourne, Australia, 2005.
- Hansen, P.H.K., Mabogunje, A., Larsen, J., and Leifer, L., "Simulating Design Coordination: the Stanford-Aalborg empirical studies part(1)," Proceedings of the 11th International Conference on Engineering Design, (ICED'97), Tampere, Finland, 19-21 August, 1997
- Hirose, Atsushi, Cannon, David, and Leifer, Larry, "Development of a Prototype Design Process Recorder Based on Hypergraphs", In Proceedings of the 6th International Conference on Design Theory and Methodology, ASME, Minneapolis, Sept. 11-14, 1994, pp. 259-271
- Holloway, K., Engelhardt, K., and Leifer, L., Educating Engineering Students in a Life-Span Approach to Design, International Conference on Rehabilitation Engineering, Ottawa, June, 1984, 2 pages
- Holloway, K., Leifer, L., Van der Loos, M., Factors in the Design and Development of an Interactive Human Robot Workstation, 8th Annual Conference on Rehabilitation Technology, pp. 102-104, Memphis, Tennessee, June 10-12, 1985
- 86. Holloway, K., Lockard, W., Engelhardt, K., and **Leifer**, L., Vocational Applications of a Robotic Aid, Conference on Rehabilitation Engineering, Ottawa, June, 1984, 2 pages
- Holloway, K., Van der Loos, H.F.M., Leifer, L., and Perkash, I., A Training and Reference Manual for an Interactive Robotic Aid, Proceedings of RESNA'86 Conference on Rehabilitation Engineering, Minneapolis, June 23-26, 1986, pp. 236-238
- Hong, J., and Leifer, L., "A Hypertext Design Notebook", Proceedings of the International Conference on Engineering Design (ICED'95), Praha, Czech, August 22-24, 1995

- 89. Hong, J., and **Leifer**, L., "Using the WWW to Support Project-Team Formation", submitted, Proceedings of the FIE'95, 25th Annual Frontiers in Education Conference on Engineering Education for the 21st Century, Atlanta, Georgia, November 1 - 5, 1995
- 90. Hong, J., Toye, G., and Leifer, L., "Personal Electronic Notebook with Sharing", Proceedings of the IEEE Fourth Workshop on Enabling Technologies: Infrastructure for Collaborative Enterprises (WET ICE), Berkeley Springs, West Virginia, April 20-22, 1995
- Hong, J., Toye, G., and Leifer, L., "Using the WWW for a Team-Based Engineering Design Class", Electronic Proceedings of the 2nd WWW Conference, Chicago, IL, October, 1994
- 92. Hutterer, P., Eris, O., Jung, M., Leifer, L., Lindemann, U., Mabogunje, A. (2004). "What do designers really need? an Explorative Experiment Before Developing Teaching Tools and Methods," Proceedings of the Cognition and Exploratory Learning in the Digital Age Conference, Lisbon, Portugal, 2004.
- Jameson, J., and Leifer, L., Quasi-static Analysis: A Method for Predicting Grasp Stability, IEEE Conference on Robotics and Automation, San Franciscan, April 7-10, 1986, 8 pages
- Jameson, J.W. and Leifer, L.J., "Report on the Stanford/Ames Direct Link Spacesuit Prehensor," Proc. of the Workshop on Space Telerobotics, Pasadena, California, January 20-22, Vol. II, pp. 433-4421987,
- 95. Jameson, J.W., and **Leifer**, L.J. (1986). "Quasi-Static Analysis: a Method for Predicting Grasp Stability," Proceedings of the IEEE International Conference on Robotics and Automation, April 1986, pp.876-883
- 96. Johnson M.J., Van der Loos H.F.M., Burgar C.G., **Leifer** L.J. (1999). Driver's SEAT: Simulation Environment for Arm Therapy. Proceedings of the 6th International Conf. On Rehab Robotics, Stanford, CA July 1999 p. 227-234
- Johnson MJ, Van der Loos HFM, Burgar CG, Shor P, Leifer LJ (2000). "Control Strategies for Driver's SEAT: Simulation Environment for Arm Therapy." IEEE International Conference on Robotics and Automation, San Francisco, CA April 2000 pp. 1372-1377.
- Johnson MJ, Van der Loos HFM, Burgar CG, Shor P, Leifer LJ, (2000). "Force cues applied during simulated driving can motivate paretic upper limb use." Proceedings of the RESNA 2000 Annual Conference, Orlando, FL July 2000.
- 99. Johnson MJ, Van der Loos HFM, Burgar CG, Shor P, Leifer LJ, (2000). "Paretic Limb Performance of Hemiparetic Subjects Using a Split-Wheel Car Steering Simulator for Upper Limb Therapy," Presented at the 2nd Annual Meeting of the VA Rehab R&D Service, Washington DC, February 20-22, 2000.
- 100. Johnson, M.J., Van der Loos, H.F.M., Burgar, C.G, Leifer L.J. (1998). Driver's Simulation Environment for Arm Therapy Poster. Presen.ted at the 1st Annual Meeting of the VA Rehab R&D Service, Westin City Center Hotel Washington DC, October 1-3 1998
- Johnson, M.J., Van der Loos, H.F.M., Burgar, C.G., Shor, P., and Leifer, L.J., (2000), "Control strategies for a split-wheel car-steering simulator for upper limb stroke therapy." Proceedings, ICRA'2000, San Francisco, CA, April 24-28, 2000, pp. 1372-1377.
- Johnson, M.J., Van der Loos, H.F.M., Burgar, C.G., Shor, P., and Leifer, L.J., (2001), "Designing a robotic stroke therapy device to motivate use of the impaired limb," Proceedings, International Conference on Rehabilitation Robotics, Evry, France, April 25-27, 2001, pp. 123-134

- Johnson, M.J., Van der Loos, H.F.M., Burgar, C.G., Shor, P., and Leifer, L.J. (2002). "Experimental results using Force-Feedback Cueing in Robot-Assisted Stroke Therapy," IEEE Transactions on Neural Systems and Rehabilitation Engineering 13:3, Sept. 2005, pp. 335-348.
- 104. Johnson, M.J., Van der Loos, H.F.M., Burgar, C.G., Shor, P., and **Leifer**, L.J., 2002, "Principles for designing in motivation into a robotic stroke therapy device," Proceedings, IEEE 24th Annual International Conference of the EMBS, Houston, TX, Oct. 23-26, 2002, pp. 2339-2340, INVITED.
- 105. Ju, W., & **Leifer**, L. (2008). The Design of Implicit Interactions: Making Interactive Objects Less Obnoxious. Design Issues: Special Issue on Design Research in Interaction Design, 24(3), Summer 2008, 72-84.
- 106. Ju, W., Neeley, L., and **Leifer**, L. (2007). Design, Design, and Design: An Overview of Stanford's Center for Design Research. Workshop on Exploring Design as a Research Activity, CHI 2007.
- 107. Ju, W., Oehlberg, L., and **Leifer**, L. (2004). "Project-based learning for experimental design research," Proceedings of International Education and Product Design Education Conference, Delft, The Netherlands.
- 108. Jung, M. F., & Leifer, L. J. (2011). A Method to Study Affective Dynamics and Performance in Engineering Design Teams. Paper presented at the 18th International Conference on Engineering Design (ICED11), Copenhagen, Denmark.
- 109. Jung, M., Chong, J., & **Leifer**, L. (2010). Pair Programming Performance: An emotional dynamics point of view from marital pair counseling. *Electronic Colloquium on Design Thinking Research (ECDTR)*
- 110. Jung, M., **Leifer**, L., Gross, J., Hinds, P., and Steinert, R.M., and Stanford University. Dept. of Mechanical Engineering. 2011. "Engineering team performance and emotion affective interaction dynamics as indicators of design team performance." <u>http://purl.stanford.edu/th996ft5752</u>.
- 111. Jung, M., Mabogunje, A., Sonalkar, N., Eris, O., **Leifer**, L. (2007). "A Mediation Moderation Framework for Knowledge Coaching of Digital Libraries," Proceedings of the International Conference on Engineering Design, Paris, France, 2007.
- Jung, M., Sonalkar, N., Mabogunje, A., Banerjee, B., Lande, M., Han, C., Leifer, L. (2010, October 19-20). *Designing Perception-Action Theories – Theory-Building for Design Practice.* Paper presented at the Eighth Design Thinking Research Symposium (DTRS8), Sydney, Australia.
- 113. Jung, Malte Friedrich, Larry J **Leifer**, James J Gross, Pamela Hinds, Ralf Steinert, and Stanford University. Dept. of Mechanical Engineering. 2011. "Engineering team performance and emotion affective interaction dynamics as indicators of design team performance." http://purl.stanford.edu/th996ft5752.
- 114. Kramer, J., and **Leifer**, L. (1987). "An Expressive and Receptive Communication Aid for the Deaf, Deaf-Blind and Nonvocal," Proceedings IEEE Conference on Engineering in Medicine and Biology Society (EMBS), supplement, Boston, MA, November, 1987, 6 pages
- 115. Kramer, J., and **Leifer**, L. (1987). "The Talking Glove: an expressive and receptive verbal communication aid for the deaf, deaf-blind and nonvocal," Proceedings of the Annual Conference on Computer Technology for Special Education and Rehabilitation, California State University at Northridge, October, 1987, 8 pages
- 116. Kramer, J., and **Leifer**, L. (1989). "The "Talking Glove": a Speaking Aid for Nonvocal Deaf and Deaf-Blind Individuals," Proceedings of ARRT-RESNA '89, New Orleans, June, 1989, 2 pages

- 117. La, W., Koogle, T., Jaffe, D., and **Leifer**, L. (1981). "Microcomputer Controlled Omnidirectional Mechanism for Wheelchairs," IEEE Engineering in Medicine and Biology Conference, Houston, September, 1981, pp. 326-329
- 118. La, W., Koogle, T., Jaffe, D., and **Leifer**, L. (1981). "Toward Total Mobility an Omni-Directional Wheelchair," 4th Annual Conference on Rehabilitation Engineering, Washington D.C., September, 1981, pp. 75-77
- Lakin, F., Baya, V., Cannon, D.M., Brereton, M., Toye, G., and Leifer, L. (1992). "Mapping Design Information," Proceedings of the AAAI 92 Workshop on Design Rationale Capture and Use, San Jose, CA, July 1992
- 120. Lande M. and Leifer L. (2010). "Incubating Engineers and Hatching Design Thinkers: Mechanical Engineering Students Learning Design Through Ambidextrous Ways of Thinking," Proceedings of American Society for Engineering Education Conference. Louisvi I le, KY. June 20-23.
- 121. Lande, M and **Leifer**, L. (2009). Classifying Student Engineering Design Project Types. In *Proceedings, American Society for Engineering Education Pacific Southwest Regional Conference.* San Diego, CA. March.
- Lande, M, Adams, R.S., Chen, H.L, Currano, R. and Leifer, L.J. (2007).
 "Scholarship of impact" framework in engineering education research: learnings from the institute for scholarship on engineering education. In *Frontiers In Education Conference (FIE'07)*. Milwaukee, WI. October.
- 123. Lande, M. and **Leifer**, L, (2009). "Introducing a "Ways of Thinking: a Framework for Student Engineers Learning to Do Design," Proceedings of American Society for Engineering Education Conference. Austin, TX. June 14-17.
- 124. Lande, M. and **Leifer**, L. (2009). "Prototyping to Learn: Characterizing Student Prototyping Activities," Proceedings of International Conference on Engineering Design. Stanford, CA. August 24-27.
- 125. Lande, M. and Leifer, L. (2009). "Work In Progress Student Representations and Conceptions of Design and Engineering," Proceedings of Frontiers in Education Conference. San Antonio, TX. October 18-21.
- *126.* Lande, M., and **Leifer**, L. (2009). "Classifying Student Engineering Design Project Types." Paper presented at the American Society for Engineering Education Pacific Southwest Regional Conference.
- 127. Larsson, A., Larsson, T., **Leifer**, L.J., Van der Loos, H.F.M., and Feland, J., (2005), "Design for well-being: Innovations for people," ICED'05: International Conference on Engineering Design, Melbourne, Australia, Aug. 15-18, 2005.
- 128. Larsson, A., Torlind, P., Karlsson, L., Mabogunje, A., **Leifer**, L., Larsson, T., et al. (2003). *Distributed Team Innovation: A Framework for Distributed Product Development*. Paper presented at the International Conference of Engineering Design, Stockholm.
- 129. Lee, H.S., and **Leifer**, L.J. (1987). "Automated Robotics Grasping by Use of Optical Proximity Sensors," Proceedings of the 10th Annual Conference on Rehabilitation Technology, San Jose, June, 1987, pp.790-792
- Lees, D., Crigler, B., Van der Loos, H.F.M., and Leifer, L.J. (1988). "A Third Generation Desktop Robotic Assistant for the Severely Physically Disabled," Proceedings of ICARRT'88, Montreal June, 1988, 2 pages
- 131. Lees, D., Crigler, B., Van der Loos, M., and **Leifer**, L.J. (1987). "Design of a Second Generation Desk-Top Robotic Aid," Proceedings of the 10th Annual Conference on Rehabilitation Technology, San Jose, June, 1987, pp.796-798
- 132. Lees, D., **Leifer**, L. (1993). "A Graphical Programming Language for Robots Operating in Lightly Structured Environments", IEEE Conference on Robotics and Automation, Atlanta, GA, May , 1993, pp. 648-653.

- 133. Lees, D.S., Van der Loos, H.F.M., Hammel, J.M., and **Leifer**, L. (1988). "The Use of a Voice Recognition System to Command a Rehabilitation Robot," Proceedings of AVIOS'88, San Francisco, October, 1988, 6 pages
- 134. **Leifer** L., Hart, S., Lee, A., Otto, D., and Huff, E., P300 Latency and Amplitude as a Function of Stimulus Information Processing, Quantification of the Electroencephalogram, Vevey, April, 1975, 9 pages
- 135. **Leifer** L.J., Stepper S., Schaefer M., Van der Loos HFM. "VIPRR: A virtually in person rehabilitation robot," Proc. International Conference on Rehabiliation Robotics, Bath, UK, April 14-15, 1997.
- 136. Leifer, L, and Otto, D., Eye Movement Artifact Compensation for Evoked Response Electro-encephalography, 27th American EEG Society Meeting, Boston, June, 1973, 1 page
- Leifer, L, Cappellaro, C., Schlup, M., and Meyer, M., Computer Aided Differential Nerve Conduction Velocity Measurement, 28th Annual Conference on Engineering in Medicine and Biology, New Orleans, September, 1975, p. 18
- Leifer, L. (2005) "Center for Design Research at Stanford University", in "Design Process Improvement - A Review of Current Practice," Clarkson, P. John; Eckert, Claudia (Eds.), pp 522-526
- Leifer, L. and Cohen, L., A Pilot Study Using the "AP" System for On-Line Computer Assisted Electromyography, 8th International Congress of Electroencephalography and Clinical Neurophysiology, Supplement 33, Marseilles, 1973, pp. 174-175
- 140. **Leifer**, L., A Tool and Protocol for Developing Reusable Design Knowledge, Proceedings of the American Institute of Aeronautics and Astronautics (AIAA'92), Irvine, February 3-6, 1992
- 141. **Leifer**, L., "ME210abc: Mechatronics Systems Design & Methodology", an information package available from the Department of Mechanical Engineering Design Division, Stanford University, Stanford, CA 94305, June 1993
- 142. **Leifer**, L., "Suite-210: a model for global product-based-learning with corporate partners," accepted for the Proceedings of the ASME Education Conference , March 19-21, San Diego, CA, 1997
- 143. **Leifer**, L., "Design Teaching beyond design education with product-based-learning, electronic-learning-portfolios and global teams," Proceedings of Engineering Design Conference'98, Brunel University, Uxbridge, UK, July 23-25, pp.145-157
- 144. **Leifer**, L., "Product-Based-Learning @ Stanford University: design requirements for pragmatic results," Proceedings of Creativity Education and its Evaluation Methods in Engineering Education Nov. 23-25, 1998 Osaka, pp.21-22
- 145. **Leifer**, L., "The Stanford Learning Laboratory: a prospectus", Proceedings of the National Institute for Multimedia Education Conference on Higher Education in the 21st Century: Bringing Today's Education into the Hi-Tech World of Tomorrow," Chiba,JP, November 10-13, 1997
- 146. **Leifer**, L., A Curriculum for Smart Product Design, ASME Emerging Technology Conference, San Francisco, August, 1980, pp. 61-73
- 147. **Leifer**, L., and Buckland, G., Evaluation of Flight Simulation Displays Using Event Related Slow Potentials of the Brain, Conference on Manual Control, Cambridge, May 1973, 4 pages
- Leifer, L., and Cohen, L., EMG Analysis with a Small Computer On-Line, 24th Annual Conference on Engineering in Medicine and Biology, Las Vegas, October, 1971, p. 139

- 149. **Leifer**, L., and Meyer, M., Postural Mode Description by Correlation Function Measurement, IEEE Systems, Man and Cybernetics Conference, San Francisco, September, 1975, 7 pages
- 150. **Leifer**, L., and Michalowski, S., The Role of Sensors in a Robotic Manipulation Aid for the Severely Disabled, IEEE-EMBS Symposium on Biosensors, Los Angeles, CA, September, 1984, pp. 232-236
- 151. **Leifer**, L., and Toye, G. "Instrumenting the Collaborative-Learning Environment from pragmatic results to philosophical foundations," Proceeding of IPSJ GroupWare '98, 27 November 1998, Tokyo, pp.53-61
- 152. **Leifer**, L., Baya, V., Toye, G., Baudin, C., and Gevins-Underwood, J., "Engineering Design Knowledge Recycling in Near-Real-Time", Proceedings of the NASA Space Operations, Applications and Research Conference (SOAR'93), Johnson Space Center, Houston, TX, August 2-5, 1993
- 153. **Leifer**, L., Blum, E., Petrig, B., and Meyer, M., Fully Automated Single Unit Electromyography Using Pseudo Cross Correlation, 28th Annual Conference on Engineering in Medicine and Biology, New Orleans, September, 1975, p. 20
- 154. **Leifer**, L., Command Control Strategies for Disabled User Access to Remote Manipulation Tools, 16th Annual Hawaii International Conference on Systems Sciences, Honolulu, January, 1983, pp. 482-489
- 155. **Leifer**, L., Computer Driven CRT Displays for Experiment Control and Monitoring, 5th Hawaii International Conference of Systems Sciences, Honolulu, January, 1972, 3 pages
- 156. Leifer, L., Culpepper, J., Ju, W., Cannon, D.M., Eris, O., Liang, T., Bell, D., Bier, E.A., Pier, K. (2002). Measuring the performance of online distributed team innovation (learning) services," In Proceedings of e-Technologies in Engineering Education . Davos, Switzerland.
- 157. **Leifer**, L., Development of a Visual Language for Assistive Robot Command-Control, Proceedings of the Cambridge Rehabilitation Robotics Workshop, April 12-14, 1991, pp.6-12
- 158. Leifer, L., Dillier, N., and Fisch, U., A Prosthesis Design for Electrical Stimulation of Hearing, Symposium '76 on Hearing and Speech Impairment, Munster, April, 1976, 12 pages
- 159. Leifer, L., Elsasser, U., and Michalowski, S., Sensor Driven Manipulation for the Disabled, IEEE Conference on Computers in Medicine, San Francisco, March, 1984, p. 340-341
- **160.** Leifer, L., Eris, O., Culpepper, J., Mabogunje, A. (2002). "Accelerating Product Innovation: engineering peer-to-peer collaboration service adoption studies and metrics," Proceedings of the Engineering Design Conference, King's College, London, 2002.
- Leifer, L., Evaluating Product-Based-Learning Education, Proceedings of the International Workshop on the Evaluation of Engineering Education, Osaka, JP, 28 November, 1995
- 162. Leifer, L., Force Encodement in Muscle Fiber Discharge During Voluntary Isometric Contractions, Engineering in Medicine and Biology, San Diego, November, 1970, p. 225
- 163. **Leifer**, L., Hart, S., Otto, D., and Huff, E., Evoked Potential Correlates of a Probability Learning Task, 8th International Congress on Electroencephalography and Clinical Neurophysiology, Supplement 33, Marseilles, 1973, 1 page
- 164. **Leifer**, L., Instrumenting the Design Process: for real-time text-graphic design process records, Proceedings of the International Conference on Engineering Design, Zurich, August 27-29, 1991, pp.314-321

- Leifer, L., Interactive Robotic Manipulation for the Disabled, 26th IEEE Computer Society International Conference (COMPCON'83), March, San Francisco, 1983, pp. 46-49
- 166. **Leifer**, L., Interactive Robotics in Rehabilitation A Review of the Stanford/VA Robotic Aid, IEEE Computer Society Asilomar Conference1982, Asilomar, November, 1982, 7 pages
- 167. Leifer, L., Liang, T., Cannon, D., Mabogunje, A., Yen, S., Yang, M. (1999). Experience capture and reuse for complex system design-deployment: position paper based on our experience using the internet. Complex Systems: Control and Modeling Problems '99 page 1-5 June 15-17.
- 168. **Leifer**, L., Manipulation Robotics in Rehabilitation, invited paper, WESCON'81, San Francisco, California, September, 1981, pp. 1-11
- 169. **Leifer**, L., Michalowski, S., and Van der Loos, M., Vocational and ADL Utility from Personal Assistant Telerobots, NASA: Telerobotics Visual Definition of Current Capabilities, Washington DC, November 7-8, 1989, p.10
- 170. **Leifer**, L., Michalowski, S., Van der Loos, H.F.M., Development of an Advanced Robotic Aid: from Feasibility to Utility, RESNA'86 Conference on Rehabilitation Engineering, Minneapolis, June 23-26, 1986, pp. 170-172
- 171. **Leifer**, L., Michalowski, S., Van der Loos, H.F.M., Development of an Advanced Robotic Aid: from Feasibility to Utility, reprinted from the RESNA'86 Conference on Rehabilitation Engineering, Minneapolis, June 23-26, 1986, pp. 170-172, to the Interactive Robotic Aids - One Option for Independent Living: an International Perspective, World Rehabilitation Fund, New York, 1986, pp.54-57
- 172. Leifer, L., Otto, D., Huff, E., and Strawbridge, P., Evoked Potential Correlates of a Probability Learning Task -- Behavioral Analysis, 8th International Congress of Electroencephalography & Clinical Neurophysiology, Supplement 33, Marseilles, 1973, 1 page
- 173. Leifer, L., Pinelli, A., Clinical Computer Methods for Identification of Neuromuscular Unit Function, invited paper, 7th Meeting of the International Society for Electrokinesiology, Pavia, Italy, Arrigo, A. editor, G. Poggi & Co. publishers, Pavia, 1976, pp. 123-138
- 174. **Leifer**, L., Robotics for Rehabilitation, American Association for the Advancement of Science Annual Meeting, Detroit, March, 1983, 5 pages
- 175. **Leifer**, L., Roth, B., Perkash, I., Kelley, D., and Sachs, J., Robotic Aids or the Severely Disabled -- Feasibility Assessment, 6th International Symposium on External Control of Human Extremities, Dubrovnik, August, 1978, pp 63-74
- Leifer, L., Roth, B., Perkash, I., Kelley, D., and Sachs, J., Robotic Aids for the Severely Disabled -- Needs Assessment, International Conference on Tele-manipulators for the Physically Handicapped, Paris, Sept., 1978, pp. 19-33
- 177. **Leifer**, L., RUI: factoring the robot user interface, Proceedings of the Special Interest Group on Rehabilitation Robotics, RESNA '92, Toronto, June 6-11, 1992, 4 pages
- 178. **Leifer**, L., Sachs, J., and Sun, R., A Robotic Aid for the Severely Disabled--Microprocessor Controls, invited paper, Joint Automatic Controls Conference, June, 1979, pp. 777-782
- 179. **Leifer**, L., Sensory Feedback in Upper Limb Prostheses: a Robotics Perspective, RESNA'86 Conference on Rehabilitation Engineering, Minneapolis, June 23-26, 1986, pp. 25-27
- Leifer, L., Sun, R., and Van der Loos, H.F.M., A Smart Sensate Hand for Terminal Device Centered Control of a Rehabilitative Manipulator, Advances in Bioengineering, Mow, V.C. editor, ASME, New York, 1980, pp. 69-72

- 181. Leifer, L., Sun, R., and Van der Loos, H.F.M., The Need for a Smart Sensate Hand in Rehabilitative Robotics, 1980 Advances in Bioengineering, Mow, V.C., editor, ASME, New York, November, 1980, pp285-288
- 182. **Leifer**, L., The Design of a High Technology Assistive Device for Individuals with Severe Manipulation Handicaps, invited paper, National Research Conference on Technology and Aging, Racine, August 1981, 21 pages
- 183. Leifer, L., The Engineering Design Notebook: potential applications in Aircraft Conceptual Design, Proceedings of the NASA Workshop on Aircraft Conceptual Design, NASA Ames Research Center, CA, 29 June 1990
- Leifer, L., Towards "Intelligent" Life Support Technology for the Aging, keynote address, Japan-United States Conference on Aging, Tokyo, September, 1986, pp. 93-123
- 185. **Leifer**, L., Toye, G., and Van der Loos, H.F.M., "Tele-Service-Robot: integrating the socio-technical framework of human service through the InterNet-World-Wide-Web", Proceedings of the International Workshop on Biorobotics: Human-Robot Symbiosis, Tsukuba, Japan, May 18-19, 1995, Elsevier Press, 1996
- Leifer, L., Van der Loos, H.F.M., and Lees, D., Visual Language Programming: for robot command-control in unstructured environments (plenary lecture), Proceedings of the 5th International Conference on Advanced Robotics, Pisa, Italy, June 19-22, 1991, pp.31-36
- 187. **Leifer**, L., Van der Loos, H.F.M., and Michalowski, S., Design Issues in the Development of a Robotic Aid for Human Services, International Robot Conference and Exhibition, Long Beach, CA, September, 1984, 7 pages
- 188. **Leifer**, L., Van der Loos, M., and Michalowski, S., Telerobotics in Rehabilitation: Barriers to a Virtual Existence, Proceedings of the NASA Workshop on Teleoperation and Virtual Environments, Santa Barbara, CA, 4-7 March, 1990
- 189. Leifer, L., Wampler, C., Conti, W., Waleska, J., and Jameson, J., Sensor Requirements for Rehabilitation Robotics, Transactions of the IEEE Conference on the Frontiers of Engineering and Computing in Health Care, Los Angeles, CA, September, 1984, p. 43
- 190. **Leifer**, L., Zomlefer, M., La, W., Van der Loos, M., and Goodrich, G., The IMAGES Project - An Application of High Resolution Real Time Full Color Graphic Simulation to Rehabilitation, 6th Annual Conference on Rehabilitation Engineering, San Diego, June, 1983, 3 pages
- 191. Leifer, L.J., (1998) "Design Team Performance: Metrics and the impact of Technology," in Evaluating Organizational Training, Brown, S.M., and Seidner, C., editors, Kluwer Academic Publishers
- 192. Leifer, L.J., Jameson, J., LeBlanc, M., Wilson, D., and Sabelman, E., and Schwandt, D., Design, Development and Evaluation of an EVA Prehensor, Proceedings of the 1st NASA Workshop on Space Telerobotics, JPL, Pasadena, CA, January 1987, 13 pages
- 193. **Leifer**, L.J., Mabogunje, A., "Scaffolding the Engineering Design Process: A Social and Data Engineering Approach", to be delivered at the Engineering Design Conference, Brunnel, UK, June 27-29, 2000.
- 194. Leifer, L.J., Wagner, J., Johnson, M.J., Van der Loos, H.F.M., 2002, "ua-LABs: Socio-technical challenges in tele-rehabilitation, distant learning and universal access to continuing education," Proceedings, IEEE 24th Annual International Conference of the EMBS, Houston, TX, Oct. 23-26, 2002, pp. 2351-2352., INVITED.

- 195. Liang, L., Crangle, C., **Leifer**, L., A Computation Model for a Robotic Arm Instructed by Natural Language, Proceedings, 1990 IEEE Conference on SMC, November 4-7, 1990, pp 451-456
- 196. Liang, T., and **Leifer**, L., (2001), "Mapping Experience: Understanding Socio-Technical Inter-Team Knowledge Sharing in Product Development Communities." Ph.D. Thesis, Department of Mechanical Engineering. Stanford, CA, Stanford University.
- 197. Liang, T., **Leifer**, L., and C. Beskow (1999). Issues on Deployment of Sociotechnical Systems in Engineering Design Communities. the 12th International Conference on Engineering Design (ICED), Munich, Germany, Technische Universität München.
- 198. Liang, T. and L. **Leifer** (2000). Learning from experience of peers: an empirical study of knowledge sharing in a product design community. ASME Design Engineering Technical Conferences, Baltimore, MD, ASME.
- 199. Liang, T. and L. **Leifer** (2000). Re-use or Re-invent?: understanding and supporting learning from experience of peers in a product development community. Frontiers in Education Conference, Kansas City, Missouri.
- 200. Liang, T., and Bell, D.G., Leifer, L. (2001), "Mapping Experience: learning from the experience of peers through socio-technical interactions." Proceedings of the International Conference on Engineering Design, ICED'2001, Glasgow, UK, August 21-23
- 201. Liang, T., Cannon, D. M., and **Leifer**, L., et al. "New Dimensions in Internet-Based Design Capture and Reuse," The International Conference on Engineering Design ICED 99, Munich, Germany, pp. 1679-1682, August 24-26, 1999.
- Liang, T., Cannon, D., Feland, J., Mabogunje, A., Yen, S., Yang, M., Leifer, L.J. (1999). New Dimensions in Internet-Based Design Capture and Reuse, International Conference on Engineering Design '99, Volume 3, Page 1679-1682, August 24-26.
- 203. Liang, T., Cannon, D., **Leifer**, L. "Augmenting a Design Capture and Reuse System Based on Direct Observations of Usage". ASME 10th International Conference on Design Theory and Methodology, Atlanta, Georgia, 1998.
- 204. Liang, T., D. Bell, and **Leifer**, L., et al. (2000). Learning from Peer Experience through Participation in Meaningful Work. MIT CIPD Enterprise Learning Conference, Stanford, CA.
- 205. Liang, T., D. G. Bell, and **Leifer**, L., et al. (2000). Learning from Peer Experience through Participation in Meaningful Work. MIT Center for Innovation in Product Development Enterprise Learning Workshop, Stanford, CA.
- 206. Liang, T., K. Carrizosa, and **Leifer**, L., et al. (1999). Learning By Design. Stanford, CA, Stanford University.
- 207. Lloyd, E., Hammel, J., Holloway, K., **Leifer**, L., and Perkash, I., Development and Evaluation of Computer-Aided Instruction for Spinal Cord Injury Patients, Proceedings of ARRT-RESNA '89, New Orleans, June, 1989, pp.308-309
- Lloyd, T., Leifer, L., "Incorporating Incentives into Design Documentation Tools," Proceedings of the International Conference on Engineering Design, ICED'2001, Glasgow, UK, August 21-23
- 209. Luebbe, A., Edelman, J., Steinert, M., **Leifer**, L. and Weske, M. (2010) Design thinking implemented in software engineering tools 8th Design Thinking Research Symposium (DTRS8), University of Technology, Sydney, Australia.
- 210. Mabogunje, A., and Leifer, L., (1996) "210-NP: Measuring the Mechanical Engineering Design Process," Proceedings of the FIE'96, 26th Annual Frontiers in Education Conference on Technology-Based Re-Engineering Engineering Education, Salt Lake City, Utah, November 6-9, 1996

- 211. Mabogunje, A., and Leifer, L., (1997) "Instrumentation and Metrics for collaborative Team-Design: predicting collorative team performance," accepted for the Proceedings of the Third International IFIP WG 5.2 Workshop on Formal Design Methods in CAD, Jenolan Caves, Sydney AU, 16-19 February, 1997
- 212. Mabogunje, A., and **Leifer**, L., (1997) "Using Noun Phrases to Monitor the Design Process," accepted for the Proceedings of the 11th International Conference on Engineering Design, (ICED'97), Tampere, Finland, 19-21 August, 1997
- Mabogunje, A., and Leifer, L., (1997) "Designing High Performance Design Teams," Proceedings of the University of Darmstadt Conference on the role of Designers in Design, Darmstadt, Germany, December 4-6, 1997
- 214. Mabogunje, A., Baya, V., Brereton, M., and **Leifer**, L. (1993) "2-Ten-X: a model and methodology for improving product development performance", Proceedings of the International Conference on Engineering Design (ICED'93), The Hague, Netherlands,
- 215. Mabogunje, A., Eris, Ö., Sonalkar, N., Jung, M., & Leifer, L. (2009). Spider Webbing: A Paradigm for Engineering Design Conversations during Concept Generation. In J. McDonnell & P. Lloyd (Eds.), *About: Designing; Analysing Design Meetings* (pp. 49-65). London: Taylor and Francis Group.
- Mabogunje, A., Hansen, P., Eris, O., Leifer, L. (2006). "SWING Simulation, Workshops, Interactive eNvironments and Gaming: An Integrated Approach to Improve Learning, Design, and Strategic Decision Making," Proceedings of NordDesign 2006, Reykjavik, Iceland, 2006.
- Mabogunje, A., Hansen, P., Eris, O., Leifer, L. (2008). "Product Design and Intentional Emergence Facilitated by Serious Play," Proceedings of NordDesign, Tallin, Estonia, 2008.
- Mabogunje, A., Leifer, L. J., Levitt, R. E., Baudin, C., (1995) "ME210-VDT: A Managerial Framework for Measuring and Improving Design Process Performance," in the Proceedings of the Frontiers in Education Conference, Atlanta, Georgia, November 1-4, 1995, pp.3a5.20-26
- 219. Mabogunje, A., **Leifer**, L., (2001) "Towards a Science of Engineering Design Teams", Proceedings of the 13th International Conference on Engineering Design, Glasgow, Scotland, , August 21-23, 2001.
- 220. Mabogunje, A., Sonalkar, N. and **Leifer**, L. (2017) What if We Have Become Trees? Paper presented at the Mudd Design Workshop X, 1-3 June 2017, Claremont, California.
- 221. Meles, H., and Leifer, L., Comparative Continuous Systems Modeling of the Mammalian Muscle Spindle, Simulation '75, Zurich, 1975, pp. 316-321
- 222. Meyer, M., Schlup, M., Cappellaro, C., and **Leifer**, L., Computer Aided Differential Nerve Conduction Velocity Measurement, 5th International Congress on Electromyography, Rochester, September, 1975, 1 page
- 223. Michalowski, S., and **Leifer**, L., Development of Interactive Robotics Technology for the Severely Disabled, American Controls Conference, San Francisco, June, 1983, 12 pages
- 224. Michalowski, S., **Leifer**, L., Van der Loos, H.F.M., Computer Configuration for a Robotic Manipulation Aid, RESNA'86 Conference on Rehabilitation Engineering, Minneapolis, June 23-26, 1986, pp. 173-175
- 225. Milne, A., and **Leifer**, L., 2001, . "Findings from Communication Interface Technology Research and Implications for Learning Space Design" (Presentation) 36th Annual Conference for the Society of College and University Planners (SCUP-36). Boston, MA July 21-25, 2001.

- 226. Milne, A. and Leifer, L. (2001) "Developing Spaces for Design: The Implications of Collaboration Modalities and Attention Focus during Distributed Engineering Design Activity." Proceedings of the International Conference on Engineering Design, ICED'2001, Glasgow, UK, August 21-23
- 227. Milne, A. J., and **Leifer**, L., (2000). "Analyzing the Activity of Multidisciplinary Design Teams in the Early Stages of Conceptual Design: Method and Measures." Proceedings of Co-Designing 2000 Conference. Coventry, U.K. p. 289-297.
- 228. Milne, A., and **Leifer**, L. (1999). The Ecology of Innovation in Engineering Design. Proceedings of the International Conference on Engineering Design. (Presented August 1999 in Munich, Germany)
- 229. Milne, A., and **Leifer**, L., 2000. "Information Handling and Social Interaction of Multi-Disciplinary Design Teams in Conceptual Design: A Classification Scheme Developed from Observed Activity Patterns." Proceedings of the Annual ASME Design Theory & Methodology Conference. Baltimore, MD.
- Milne, A., Kerns, C., and Leifer, L., (1999). Principles of Design for Sustainable Technology-Augmented Learning Environments. AAHE National Conference. (Presented March, 1999 in Washington, D.C.)
- 231. Milne, A., Saunders, M., and **Leifer**, L. (1999). Shaping the Future of Technology-Augmented Learning Environments: Report on a Planning Charrette at Stanford University. Society of College and University Planners Annual Conference, (SCUP-34). (Presented July, 1999 in Atlanta, GA)
- 232. Milne, A., Winograd, T., and **Leifer**, L. (2003). "The iLoft Project: A Technologically Advanced Collaborative Design Workspace as Research Instrument", Proceedings of the 13th Annual Intenational Conference on Engineering Design (ICED'03). Stockholm, Sweden, August 2003
- 233. Minneman, S., and **Leifer**, L., "Group Engineering Design Practice: the social construction of a technical reality", Proceedings of the International Conference on Engineering Design (ICED'93), The Hague, Netherlands, August 17-19, 1993
- Nguyen, P., Steinert, M., Carroll, A., Leifer, L. (2012). "Applying Bioinfomatics Analysis Principles to CAD Data to Better Characterize and Improve the Design Process", Design 2012 Conference, Dubrovnik, 21-24 May 2012
- 235. Oswald, H., Henn, V., and **Leifer**, L., Transfer Function Analysis of Vestibular Neurons and Eye Movements in Response to Vestibular Stimulation, 1st European Neurosciences Meeting, Munich, September, 1975, p. 283
- Ota, J., Van der Loos, M., and Leifer, L, "Adaptive motion generation with exploring behavior for service robots," Proceedings ICRA'98, Leuven, Belgium, May 16-20, 1998, pp. 77-82.
- 237. Otto, D., and Leifer, L., Effects of Varying the Magnitude, Duration, and Speed of Motor Response on the Contingent Negative Variation, 8th Congress of International Electro-encephalography & Clinical Neurophysiology, Supplement 33, Marseilles, 1974, 1 page
- 238. Otto., D., and **Leifer**, L., Positive and Negative Slow Potential Changes in the Human Brain Related to Sustained Motor Response, 26th Annual Meeting of the American Electroencephalographic Society, Houston, October, 1972, 12 pages
- Park, H., and Leifer, L., Integrated Sensory Perception for Rehabilitative Robotic Aids, RESNA'86 Conference on Rehabilitation Engineering, Minneapolis, June 23-26, 1986, pp. 179-181
- 240. Park, H., and **Leifer**, L.J., Multi-Resolution Sensing for Interactive Robots, Proceedings of the IEEE Conference on Sensors and Robotics, September, 1987

- 241. Park, H., and **Leifer**, L.J., Object Localization Using Multi-resolution Sensing, Proceedings of the 10th Conference on Rehabilitation Technology, San Jose, June, 1987, pp.787-789
- 242. Patel, G., Hsu, C., Chan, S., and **Leifer**, L., Statistical Analysis of Biopotential Measurements, 4th Asilomar Conference on Circuits and Systems, Asilomar, November, 1971, 3 pages
- 243. Patel, G., **Leifer**, L., Hsu, C., and Chan, S., Display for an Interactive Experiment in Electrophysiological Research, 5th IEEE Conference on Control and Automation, London, September, 1971, 3 pages
- 244. Patel, G., Leifer, L., Hsu, C., and Chan, S., Display for an Interactive Experiment in Electrophysiological Research, 5th IEE Conference on Control and Automation, London, September, 1971, 2 pages
- 245. Petersen S., Steinert M., Leifer L. (2011): What designers can learn from artists and architects about the philosophy within conceptualization; MDW VIII, <u>Mudd Design</u> <u>Workshop</u>, 26.-28.05.2011, Claremont, CA, USA.
- 246. Reiner, K., Fruchter, R., and **Leifer**, L., "Project Memory Capture in Globally Distributed Facility Design", The 8th International Conference on Computing in Civil and Building Engineering, August 14-17, 2000, Stanford, CA
- 247. Richter W, Axelson P, Smith J., and **Leifer**, L., (1999). Design of a low-impact pushrim. In Proceedings of the RESNA '99 Annual Conference (pp.305-307). Long Beach, CA: RESNA Press.
- Richter W, Chesney D, Axelson P., and Leifer, L., (1999). Mechanical efficiency of low-impact pushrims. In Proceedings of the RESNA '99 Annual Conference (pp.251-253). Long Beach, CA: RESNA Press.
- 249. Richter W, vanRoosmalen L, Chesney D, Axelson P., and Leifer, L., (1999). User evaluations of three low-impact pushrim designs. In Proceedings of the RESNA '99 Annual Conference (pp.248-250). Long Beach, CA: RESNA Press.
- 250. Sachs, J., and Leifer, L., Voice Control of a Six-Degree-of-Freedom Manipulator, invited paper, Joint Automatic Controls Conference, Denver, June, 1979, pp. 783-789
- 251. Sheppard S., Reamon D., Friedlander L., Kerns C., Leifer L., Marincovich M., Toye G., "Assessment of Technology-Assisted Learning in Higher Education: it requires new thinking by Universities & Colleges", Frontiers in Education, Tempe, AZ, (1998)
- 252. Sheppard, S., and **Leifer**, L., "Reality Brings Excitement to Engineering Design Education," accepted for the Proceedings of the Workshop on Computing Futures for Engineering Design, Harvey Mudd College, Pasadena, CA, 2-3 May, 1997
- 253. Sheppard, S., Johnson, M., and Leifer, L., "A Model for Peer and Student Involvement in Design Course Assessment," BEST PAPER AWARD, Proceedings of the FIE Frontiers in Education Conference, Pittsburgh, November 4-9, 1997
- Shor, P. C., Lum, P.S., Burgar, C.G., Van der Loos, H.F.M., Majmundar, M., Yap, R., and Leifer, L., "The Effect of Robotic-Aided Therapy on Upper Extremity Joint Range of Motion and Pain, Proceedings, International Conference on Rehabilitation Robotics (ICORR'2001), April 25-27, 2001, 79-83.
- 255. Skogstad P., Steinert M., K. Gumerlock, Leifer L. (2009): Why a universal design project outcome performance measurement metric is needed a discussion based on empirical research, in Norell Bergendahl M., Grimheden M., Leifer L., Skogstad P., Seering W. (eds.): Proceedings of ICED'09, Volume 6, Design Methods and Tools, p.473-484, The Design Society, ISBN 978-1904670100 (USA).
- 256. Skogstad, P., Currano, R., and Leifer, L. (2007). "An Experiment in Design Pedagogy Transfer Across Cultures and Disciplines" at MUDD Design Workshop VI, Lee Harvey Mudd College, Claremont, California; May 23 - 25

- 257. Skogstad, P., Steinert, M., Gumerlock, K., and **Leifer**, L. (2009). We need a universal design project outcome performance measurement metric: a discussion based on empirical research. In Bergendahl, M. N., Grimheden, M., Leifer, L., Skogstad, P., and Seering, W., editors, Proceedings of ICED'09, Design Methods and Tools, volume 6, pages 473-484. The Design Society.
- 258. Sonalkar, N., Jablokow, K., Edelman, J., Mabogunje, A., & Leifer, L. (2017). Design Whodunit: the relationship between individual characteristics and interaction behavior in design concept generation. Proceedings of International Design Engineering Technical Conferences, Cleveland, Ohio, August 2017.
- Sonalkar, N., Mabogunje, A., Leifer, L., Eris, O., and Jung, M. (2007).
 "Powerbrowsing A Method to Accelerate Designers' Familiarity with Video Information in Digital Libraries," Proceedings of the International Conference on Engineering Design, Paris, France, 2007.
- 260. Springhorn, M., Vistnes, L., and **Leifer**, L., The Use of Optical Barograph for the Study of Some Aspects of Pressure Sore Etiology, American Society of Plastic Surgeons, Scottsdale, May, 1980, 9 pages
- 261. Steinert M., and Leifer L. (2010): Open Education Resource I: Empirical Results on its Demand from an Economics and Management Faculty, 2010 Academy of Management Annual Meeting, 06.-10.08.2010, Montréal, Canada.
- 262. Steinert M., and Leifer L. (2010): Open Education Resource II: Empirical Results on its Supply from an Economics and Management Faculty, accepted at 2010 Academy of Management Annual Meeting, 06.-10.08.2010, Montréal, Canada.
- Steinert M., and Leifer, L. (2010): Scrutinizing Gartner's Hype Curve approach, Portland International Conference on Management of Engineering and Technology 2010 (PICMET), 18.-22.07.2010, Phuket, Thailand.
- 264. Steinert M., Jablokow K., and **Leifer** L. (2012): EAGER: AnalyzeD Analyzing Engineering Design Activities, poster presentation at the 2012 NSF Engineering Research and Innovation Conference, sponsored by the National Science Foundation's Division of Civil, Mechanical and Manufacturing Innovation (CMMI), Boston, 9-12 July, USA.
- 265. Steinert, M., and Leifer, L. 2012. "Finding One's Way': Re-Discovering a Hunter-Gatherer Model Based on Wayfaring" 28 (1): 1–2.
- Tang, J., and Leifer, L., A Methodological Approach to Studying Group Design, Conference on Computer-Supported Cooperative Work, Austin, Texas, December, 1986, 12 pages
- 267. Tang, J., **Leifer**, L., A Framework for Understanding the Workspace Activity of Design Teams, Proceedings of the Conference on Computer-Supported Cooperative Work, Portland, September, 1988, pp.244-249
- Tang, J., Lloyd, E., Phillips, R., Engelhardt, K., Perkash, I., Wilmot, C., and Leifer, L., Independent Access Video Education System for Rehabilitation, American Academy of Physical Medicine & Rehabilitation, Boston, MA, September, 1984, 5 pages
- 269. Tang, J.C., and **Leifer**, L.J., Observations from an Empirical Study of the Workspace Activity of Design Teams, Proceedings of the 1st International ASME Conference on Design Theory and Methodology, Montreal, September, 1989, 14 pages
- 270. Toye, G. and Leifer, L.J., Failure Modes and Effects Recognition in the Tertiary Mirror Assembly Design, Society of Photo-Optical Instrumentation Engineers, Proceedings of SPIE's 1990 Annual Meeting: (Vol. 1340) Cryogenic Optical Systems and Instruments IV, San Diego, CA, May, 1990

- 271. Toye, G., Cutkosky, M., Leifer, L., Tenenbaum, J., and Glicksman, J., "SHARE: a Methodology and Environment for Collaborative Product Development", Proceedings of the 2nd Workshop on Enabling Technologies: Infrastructure for Collaborative Enterprises (WETICE'93), Morgantown, West Virginia, IEEE Computer Society Press, pp.33-47, April, 1993
- 272. Toye, G., Fruchter, R., Reinger, K., and **Leifer**, L., "Collaborative Mechatronic Systems Design," in Concurrent Engineering: Reasearch and Applications, Academic Press, December1996
- 273. Toye, G., Hong, J., and **Leifer**, L., "Engineering design notebook for sharing and reuse," in Computers In Industry, Elsevier Science, September 1996
- 274. Toye, G., **Leifer**, L.J., "Non-Homogeneous Redundancy Management for Fault Tolerant Robots", 3rd International Conference on CAD/CAM Robotics & Factories of the Future, Southfield, Michigan, August, 1988, 6 pages.
- 275. Tsai, M.C., Dev, P., Leifer, L., and Melmon, K., "Web-based Information Support for Biomedical Device Design and Education", Proceedings of the 20th Annual International Conference of the IEEE Engineering in Medicine and Biology Society (EMBS'98), 1998, pp. 1192-1193.
- 276. Tsai, M.C., Dev, P., **Leifer**, L.J., Melmon K.L. (1998). Cooperative Medical Decision Making and Learning by the Sharing of Web-based Electronic Notebooks and Logs, IEEE Computer Based Medical Systems CBMS99 Conference.
- 277. Tsai, M.C., Miller, S.J., **Leifer**, L.J., Yock, P.,. Melmon, K.L. (1999). Needs Assessment and Evaluation of a Web-Based Information System for Self-Initiated Biomedical Education, ASEE Annual Conference.
- 278. Uflacker, M., Skogstad, P., Zeier, A., and **Leifer**, L. (2009). "Analysis of Virtual Design Collaboration with Team Communication Networks." International Conference on Engineering Design (ICED) 2009, August 24-27, Stanford, CA.
- Van der Loos, H; Wagner, J; Smaby, N; Chang, K; Madriga1, O; Leifer, L;, Khatib, K. (1999). ProVAR Assistive Robot System Architecture, Proceedings of the 1999 IEEE International Conference on Robotics & Automation, Detroit, MI, pp. 741-746.
- Van der Loos, H; Wagner, J; Smaby, N; Chang, K; Madrigal, O; Leifer, L; Khatib, K. (1999). ProVAR rehabilitation robot system architecture, Proceedings RESNA'99, June 26-30, 1999, Long Beach, pp. 134-136.
- 281. Van der Loos, H.F. Machiel, Hammel, Joy, **Leifer**, Larry J., "DeVAR Transfer from R&D to Vocational and Educational Settings", Proceedings of the Fourth International Conference on Rehabilitation Robotics, Wilmington, DE, June 14-16, 1994, pp. 151-156
- 282. Van der Loos, H.F. Machiel, Hammel, Joy, Leifer, Larry J., "The Palo Alto VA/Stanford Rehabilitation Robotics Program", Proceedings of the Workshop: Toward Physical Interaction and Manipulation, American Association of Artificial Intelligence Spring Symposium Series, Stanford University, March 21-23, 1994, pp. 66-67
- 283. Van der Loos, H.F.M., and **Leifer**, L., "The Design and Use of History List Systems for Rehabilitation Robots: Enhancing Safety and Performance through Activity Recording and Analysis", Proceedings of the IEEE Transactions on Rehabilitation Technology, .July, 1995
- 284. Van der Loos, H.F.M., Hammel, J., and Leifer, L., Task-Specific Assessment of Robot Effectiveness: enhancing the independence of quadriplegics in the workplace, Proceedings of the 5th International Conference on Advanced Robotics, Pisa, June 19-22, pp.910-914
- Van der Loos, H.F.M., Hammel, J.M., Schwandt, D., Lees, D., Chang, D., Perkash, I., and Leifer, L.J., A Voice-Controlled Robot System as a Quadriplegic Programmer's Assistant, Proceedings of RESNA '90, Washington, D.C., June, 1990, 2 pages

- 286. Van der Loos, H.F.M., Hammel, J.M., Schwandt, D., Lees, D., **Leifer**, L.J., and Perkash, I., Design and Evaluation of a Vocational Desktop Robot, Proceedings of RESNA '89, New Orleans, June, 1989, 2 pages
- 287. Van der Loos, H.F.M., Kobayashi, H., Liu, G., Tai, Y.Y., Ford, J.S., Norman, J., Tabata, T., Osada, T., and Leifer, L., (2001), "Unobtrusive Vital Signs Monitoring from a Multi-sensor Bed Sheet," RESNA Annual Conference, Reno, NV, June 22-26, 2001, pages 218-220.
- 288. Van der Loos, H.F.M., Michalowski, S., and **Leifer**, L., Design of an Omnidirectional Mobile Robot as a Manipulation Aid for the Severely Disabled, RESNA'86 Conference on Rehabilitation Engineering, Minneapolis, June 23-26, 1986, pp. 247-249
- 289. Van der Loos, H.F.M., Michalowski, S., and Leifer, L., Design of an Omnidirectional Mobile Robot as a Manipulation Aid for the Severely Disabled, reprinted from the RESNA'86 Conference on Rehabilitation Engineering, Minneapolis, June 23-26, 1986, pp. 247-249, to the Interactive Robotic Aids - One Option for Independent Living: an International Perspective, World Rehabilitation Fund, New York, 1986, pp.61-63
- 290. Van der Loos, H.F.M., Michalowski, S.J., and **Leifer**, L.J., Development of an Omnidirectional Mobile Vocational Assistant Robot, Proceedings of ICARRT'88, Montreal, June, 1988, 2 pages
- 291. Van der Loos, H.F.M., Michalowski, S.J., Hammel, J., **Leifer**, L.J., and Stassen, H.G., Assessing the Impact of Robotic Devices for the Severely Physically Disabled, Proceedings of the , First International Workshop on Robotic Applications in Medical and Health Care, Ottawa, June, 1988, pp.1.1-1.6
- 292. Van der Loos, M., Hammel, J., Lees, D., Chang, D., Perkash, I., and **Leifer**, L., Field Evaluation of a Robot Workstation for Quadriplegic Office Workers, Proceedings of the 1990 Cardio-Stim Technology Conference, Nice, France, 20-23 June 1990
- Viste, M. J., and Cannon, D. M., and Leifer, L., "Firmware Design Capture," ASME 9th International Conference on Design Theory and Methodology, Boston, MA, Sept. 17-20, 1995, pp. 291-303
- 294. Wagner, J; Smaby, N; Chang, K; Van der Loos, H; Burgar, C., Leifer, L. (1999). ProVAR assistive robot interface, Proceedings, 6th International Conference on Rehabilitation Robotics (ICORR'99), July 1-2 1999 pp. 250-254.
- 295. Wagner, J. J., Wickizer, M., Van der Loos, H.F.M., and **Leifer**, L.J., (1999). "User testing and design iteration of the ProVAR user interface." Proc., 8th IEEE International Workshop on Robot and Human Communication (RO-MAN), Pisa, Italy, Sept. 27-29, 1999, pp. 18-22.
- 296. Wagner, J. J., Wickizer, M., Van der Loos, H.F.M., and **Leifer**, L.J., (1999). "User testing and design iteration of the ProVAR user interface," Proceedings, 6th International Conference on Rehabilitation Robotics (ICORR'99), Stanford, CA, July 1-2, 1999, pp. 250-254.
- 297. Wagner, J.J., Van der Loos, H.F.M., **Leifer**, L.J., "Dual-character based user interface design for an assistive robot," Proceedings, ROMAN-98 Conference, Tokyo, Japan, October, 1998, pp. 101-105.
- 298. Wagner, J.J., H.F. Machiel Van der Loos, Larry J. **Leifer**, Construction of social relationships between user and robot, Journal of Robotics and Autonomous Systems, 31, 2000, pp. 185-191.
- 299. Wagner, J.J., H.F.M. Van der Loos, L.J. **Leifer**, User Testing and Design Interaction of the ProVAR User Interface, Proc. IEEE ROMAN-99 Conference, Pisa, Italy, 9/27 9/29, 1999, pp. 18-22.

- 300. Wagner, J.J., Van der Loos, H.F.M, and **Leifer**, L.J., "Dual-agent user interface for an assistive robot," Proceedings RESNA'98, June 26-30, 1998, Minneapolis, MN, pp. 286-288.
- 301. Wang, W H.T., Mittal, S., and **Leifer**, L., "An Innovative Alternatives Generator for Force Transducer Conceptual Design", Design Innovation in AAAI 88 the Seventh National Conference on Artificial Intelligence, Boston, August, 1988, 13 pages
- 302. Wicke, R., Engelhardt, K., Awad, R., Leifer, L., and Van der Loos, M., Evaluation of a Speaker-Dependent Voice Recognition Unit as an Input Device for Control of a Robotic Arm, 6th Annual Conference on Rehabilitation Engineering, San Diego, June, 1983, 3 pages
- 303. Wicke, R., Van der Loos, H., Awad, R., Engelhardt, K., and Leifer, L., Evolution of a Vocabulary for Voice Control of a Robotic Aid, International Conference on Rehabilitation Engineering, Ottawa, June, 1984, 2 pages
- 304. Wicke, R.W., Van der Loos, H.F.M., Awad, R., Engelhardt, K., and **Leifer**, L., Evolution of a Vocabulary for Voice Control of a Robotic Aid, 2nd International Conference on Rehabilitation Engineering, Ottawa, Canada, June, 1984, 2 pages
- 305. Wodehouse, A., Breslin, C., Eris, O., Grierson, H., Ion, B., Jung, M., Juster, N., Leifer, L., Mabogunje, A., Sonalkar, N. (2007). "A Reflective Approach to Learning in a Global Design Project," Proceedings of the International Conference on Engineering and Product Design Education, Newcastle, UK, 2007.
- 306. Wodehouse, A., Breslin, C., Eris, O., Grierson, H., Ion, B., Jung, M., Juster, N., Leifer, L., Mabogunje, A., Sonalkar, N. (2007). "A Reflective Approach to Learning in a Global Design Project," Proceedings of the International Conference on Engineering and Product Design Education, Newcastle, UK, 2007.
- 307. Yen, S., and **Leifer**, L., "Capturing Multimodal Design Activities in Support of Information Retrieval and Process Analysis", PhD thesis, Stanford University, (October 2000).
- 308. Yen, S., Fruchter, R., **Leifer**, L., "Capture and Analysis of Concept Generation and Development in Informal Media," ICED 12th International Conference on Engineering Design, Munich, Germany, August 1999.
- 309. Yen, S., Fruchter, R., **Leifer**, L., "Facilitating Tacit Knowledge Capture and Reuse in Conceptual Design Activities," ASME Conference, September 1999.
- 310. Yen, S., Wood, B., Nash, J., **Leifer**, L.J. (1999). Design of a Computer-Mediated Environment to Capture and Evaluate Knowledge Transfer and Learning: A case study in a large higher education class, Human-Computer Interaction International '99, Volume 2, page 735-739, August 22-26

Reports (22)

- 1. Aquino Shluzas, L., **Leifer**, L.J. (2011). "Preparing tomorrow's medical device designers and entrepreneurs." Mudd Design Workshop VIII, Harvey Mudd College, Claremont, CA, 26-28 May.
- 2. Aquino Shluzas, L., **Leifer**, L.J. (2011). Advancing biomedical innovation through usercentered design." Poster presented at the Bio-X Interdisciplinary Initiatives Symposium, Stanford, CA, 26 September.
- Celento, D., Chen, W., Colgate, E., Gonzalez, R., Leifer, L., McKenna, A., Norman, D., Papalambros, P., Parkinson, M., Roth, B., Simpson, T. W. (2008), "Interdisciplinary Design as an Instructional Discipline:" Final Report the NSF Design Workshop Series (Fall 2008 – Fall 2009)
- Leifer, L., et al, Rehabilitation Engineering Research and Development Center Progress Report, Journal of Rehabilitation Research and Development, Vol.3, Nr.1, 1986, pp. 43-56
- 5. **Leifer**, L., et al, Rehabilitation Research and Development Center Progress Report, Journal of Rehabilitation Research and Development, Vol.1, Nr.1, 1984, pp.
- 6. **Leifer**, L., et al, Rehabilitation Research and Development Center Report, Palo Alto Veterans Administration Medical Center, Spring, 1984, 88 pages
- 7. Leifer, L., et al, Rehabilitation Research and Development Center Progress Report, Journal of Rehabilitation Research and Development, Vol.2, Nr.1, 1985, pp. 125-138
- 8. **Leifer**, L., et al, Rehabilitation Research and Development Center REPORT'86, Palo Alto Veterans Administration Medical Center, 1986, 104 pages
- 9. Leifer, L.J., Center for Design Research Project Abstracts, May, 1990, 48 pages
- 10. Leifer, L.J., Center for Design Research Project Abstracts, May, 1991, 52 pages
- 11. Leifer, L.J., Center for Design Research Report, in Levinthal, E., editor, Stanford Institute for Manufacturing and Automation Report 1985, April, 1987, 18 pages
- 12. Leifer, L.J., Center for Design Research Report, in Levinthal, E., editor, Stanford Institute for Manufacturing and Automation Report 1986, April, 1987, 22 pages
- 13. Leifer, L.J., Center for Design Research Report, in Levinthal, E., editor, Stanford Institute for Manufacturing and Automation Report 1987, April, 1987, 27 pages
- 14. **Leifer**, L.J., Center for Design Research Report, in Levinthal, E., editor, Stanford Institute for Manufacturing and Automation Report 1988, May, 1988, 28 pages
- 15. **Leifer**, L.J., Center for Design Research Report, in Levinthal, E., editor, Stanford Institute for Manufacturing and Automation Report 1989, May, 1989, pp.35-66
- 16. Leifer, L.J., Center for Design Research SIMA Projects, Stanford Institute for Manufacturing and Automation Symposium, June, 1990, 12 pages
- 17. Leifer, L.J., et al, Rehabilitation Research and Development Center Report, Veterans Administration Rehabilitation R&D Progress Reports, June, 1986, 75 pages
- 18. Leifer, L.J., et al, Rehabilitation Research and Development Center Report, Veterans Administration Rehabilitation R&D Progress Report, June 1988, 93 pages
- 19. Leifer, L.J., et al, Rehabilitation Research and Development Center Progress Reports, Journal of Rehabilitation R&D, Spring, 1989, 13 pages
- 20. Leifer, L.J., Synthesis Assessment Implementation Plan, Synthesis Coalition 5th year report, September, 1994
- 21. Leifer, L.J., The Stanford Learning Lab 1997-2000, Stanford University, April 2001

Academic Resume (CV), Larry John Leifer, last updated October 23, 2018, Page 39 of 46

22. Senescu, R., Fischer, M., Steinert, M., Head, A., Schwegler, B., **Leifer**, L. "Leveraging Team-Information Interactions to Reveal Project Workflows" in Measuring and Increasing Productivity of Knowledge Workers, Media X Research Report, January 2012.

23. Video Productions (11)

- 1. **Leifer**, L.J., MADEFAST: a model for internet mediated collaborative research and development, version 1.1 (7 minute video), version 1.2 (10 minute video), March, June 1994
- 2. **Leifer**, L.J., ME210: a model for corporate university collaboration in product-based-learning, 10 minute video production, September, 1995
- 3. Leifer, L.J., ME210: pedagogy and design process leadership in corporate-university product-based-learning collaboration, 30 minute video production, November, 1996
- 4. **Leifer**, L.J., Shakespeare on the Web, 20 minute video production covering the design, implementation and review of an experimental distant learning course given by Larry Friedlander (Stanford) and Pete McDonalson (MIT) with Larry **Leifer** and CDR providing distant collaboration technology and experience, August 1996
- Leifer, L.J., Atman, C., Olds, B., and Miller, R., invited video broadcast, "Innovative Assessment Opportunities," National Technical University, Fort Collins Colorado, 1 hour satillite broadcast, approximately 1200 subscribers at 47 sites, 60 minute instruction video on engineering education assessment methodology, November 1996
- 6. Leifer, L.J., ME210: an experience in Product-Based-Learning, 51 minutes video production documenting the exeriences of 3 design-teams during the 1995-1996 academic year in ME210, November, 1996
- 7. Leifer, L.J., Beyond Words: an introduction to the Humanities, 6 minute summary, produced by SCPD-MVP, Larry Leifer, host-author, Larry Friedlander, Tim Lenoir and Hans Saucey co-authors and course faculty.
- 8. Leifer, L.J., Beyond Words: an introduction to the Humanities, 36 minute documentary, produced by SCPD-MVP, Larry Leifer, host-author, Larry Friedlander, Tim Lenoir and Hans Saucey co-authors and course faculty.
- Leifer, L.J., me310 "Team Based Design Development with Corporate Partners," 9 minute version, VHS conversion to DVD for digital distribution to Design Affiliate program members
- 10. Leifer, L.J., me310 "An Experience in Team Based Design Development with Corporate Partners," 49 minute version, VHS conversion to DVD for digital distribution to Design Affiliate program members
- 11. Leifer, L.J., Global Teams: Learning, Culture, and Innovative Design," 18 minute documentary on ME110K, a design course taught at the Stanford Japan Center in Kyoto, Japan; Tamsin Orion (SCPD/Stanford MediaWorks), producer and co-author; Melissa Peabody, editor; David Cannon, course instructor and co-author; Larry Leifer, course faculty supervisor

Current Grants (9)

- 1. NSF collaborative Research Mapping High-Performance Design Team "Genome"
- 2. Ford: Car Rx: Transforming Vehicle Interiors into a Therapeutic Hub
- 3. Ford: Socially Acceptable Motion for Pedestrian Assistive Devices
- 4. Bosch: HMI for Automated Driving
- 5. Toyota: Understanding Driver State in Laboratory and Naturalistic Environments
- 6. Toyota: Individual Driving Styles: Learning, Modeling, and Improving Driver Safety
- 7. HPDTRP: The Time Capsule: Transferring Design Knowledge Across Temporal Teamof-Teams
- 8. DB Systel: Organizational Design and Team Coaching for Creating High-Performance Self-Organizing Teams
- 9. Ford: Shared Control in Driver Vehicle Automation

Invited Lectures, Workshops, Reviews (350+)

Just plain too many to list and averaging 10+ keynote talk invitations per year.

Doctoral Students Graduated (63 as of October 2018)

- 1. Adams, Jesse David, PhD, ME, Stanford University, June 2001, "The transfer of scanning probe microscope research to the university classroom: Lessons in distributed collaboration."
- 2. Aldaz, Gabriel, PhD, Stanford University, 2015, "Smartphone-based system for learning and inferring hearing aid settings
- 3. **Aquino-Shluzas,** Lauren Marie, **PhD**, ME, Stanford University, May 2011, "The Influence of Design and Development Practices on Outcomes: a case-based analysis of medical device design."
- 4. **Baya**, Vinod, **PhD**, ME Stanford University, June 1997, "Information handling behavior of designers during conceptual design: Three experiments."
- 5. **Brereton**, Margot, **PhD**, ME Stanford University, June 1999, "The role of hardware in learning engineering fundamentals: An empirical study of engineering design and product analysis activity".
- 6. **Brown**, Donald ME, Stanford University, June, 1988, "Knowledge Based Engineering Analysis". Don is now an Associate Professor of Mechanical Engineering at the University of Utah.
- 7. **Buckley**, Charles, **PhD**, ME, Stanford University, August, 1985, "The Application of Continuum Methods to Path Planning". Chuck then worked on VLSI design topography in the Informatics Department at the Swiss Federal Institute of Technology, Zurich, Switzerland. He is now an independent consultant in Palo Alto, California.
- Cannon, David J., PhD, ME, Stanford University, June, 1992, "Point-and-Direct Telerobotics: object level strategic supervisory control in unstructured interactive humanmachine environments."
- 9. **Cannon**, David M., **PhD**, ME, Stanford University, June, 2018, "Prediction of design team performance through analysis of language use in meetings."
- 10. **Carleton**, Tamara, **PhD**, ME, Stanford University, October, 2010, "The Role of Vision in Radical Technological Innovation."
- 11. **Carrillo**, Andrew, **PhD**, ME, Stanford University, 2002, "Engineering Design Team Performance: quantitative evidence that membership diversity effects are time dependent."
- 12. **Choi**, Won Yon, **PhD**, ME, Stanford University, 1993, "Contingency-Tolerant Motion Planning and Control: a combinatorial approach using global planning and local control". Won Yon is working in his native Korea.
- 13. **Cockayne**, William, **PhD**, ME, Stanford University, 2004, "A Study of the Formation of Innovation Ideas in Informal Networks."
- 14. **Currano**, Rebecca Maria, **PhD**, Stanford University, 2015, "Reflective practice in engineering design"
- 15. **Curran**, Allen, PhD, ME, Stanford University, November, 1986, "An Intelligent Control System Design Aid". Al is an Associate Professor of Mechanical Engineering and Engineering Mechanics at the Michigan Technological University.

- 16. Dillier, Norbert, PhD, Biomedical Engineering, June, 1978, "Enwicklung und Klinische Evaluation einer Gehorsprothese fue Sensorish Taube Patienten Basierend auf der Elektrischen Stimulation des Achten Nervs", completed his thesis at the Swiss Federal Institute of Technology, under the direction of Professor Max Anliker. Norbert is now an Ober Assistant in the Ear Nose and Throat Clinic of the Kantonsspital Zurich.
- 17. Edelman, Jonathan, PhD, ME, Stanford University, December 2011, "Understanding Radical Breaks: media and behavior in small teams engaged in redesign scenarios."
- 18. **Edwards**, Lawrence James, **PhD**, ME, Stanford University, June, 1995, "Deformation field mapping: A representation for interactive free-form surface modeling."
- 19. **Eodice**, Michael T., **PhD**, Stanford University, May, 2000, "A Theory of Requirements Definition in Engineering Design."
- 20. Eris, Ozgur, PhD, ME, Stanford University, June, 2002, "Perceiving, Comprehending, and Measuring Design Activity through the Questions Asked while Designing."
- 21. **Feland**, John, **PhD**, ME, Stanford University, March, 2005, "Product Capital Model: modeling the value of design to corporate performance."
- 22. Han, Byungwook Christopher, PhD, Stanford University, 2011, "Decision analytic approach to customer experience design
- 23. Helms, Michael, PhD, ME, Stanford University, "Anomaly Detection as Creative Insight."
- 24. **Jameson**, John, **PhD**, ME, Stanford University, June, 1985, "Analytic Techniques for Automated Grasp". John now works at the NASA Johnson Space Center, Houston, Texas. He is in charge of advanced Prehensor development and manipulator development for the Flight Tele-retriever system.
- 25. **Johnson,** Michellle Jillian, **PhD**, ME, Stanford University, June, 2002, "Embedded corrective force cueing: A force-feedback control design to optimize the motivating potential of robot-assisted therapy devices to increase bilateral functioning in hemiplegic stroke patients."
- 26. **Ju**, Wendy, **PhD**, ME, Stanford University, June, 2008, "The Design of Implicit Interactions."
- 27. **Jung**, Malte, **PhD**, ME, Stanford University, August 2011, "Engineering Team Performance and Emotion: affective interaction dynamics as indicators of design team performance."
- 28. **Kim**, Noah, **PhD**, ME, Stanford University, December 2012, "Automatic Hole Cutting in Overset Grids using the X-Rays Approach"
- 29. Koo, Jeamin, PhD, ME, Stanford University, June 2014, "Design Requirements for carto-driver interaction in the context of semi-autonomous driving"
- 30. **Kramer**, Jim, **PhD**, ME, Stanford University, June 1996, "The TalkingGlove(RTM): Hand-gesture-to-speech using an instrumented glove and a tree-structured neural classifying vector quantizer."
- 31. Kress, Gregory, PhD, ME Stanford University, December 2012, "The Effects of Team Member Differences on Emergent Team Dynamics and Long-Term Innovative Performance in Engineering Design Teams."
- 32. Lee, Burton, PhD, ME, Stanford University, June 2001, "Failure modes and effects analysis with Bayesian belief networks: Bridging the design-diagnosis modeling gap."
- 33. Lees, David, PhD, ME, Stanford University, June 1994, "A graphical programming language for service robots in semi-structured environments."
- 34. Liang, Anthony Tao, PhD, ME, Stanford University, June 2001, "Mapping experience: understanding socio-technical inter-team knowledge sharing in product development communities."

- 35. Liang, Lin, PhD, ME, Stanford University, September 1991, "Implementation of a Theory of Robotic Machine Learning of Natural Language". Lin is now a research associate with Professor Patrick Suppes at the Stanford Center for the Study of Information and Language (CSLI).
- 36. **Mabogunje**, Ade, **PhD**, ME, Stanford University, September, 1997, "Measuring conceptual design process performance in mechanical engineering: A question based approach."
- 37. **Manohar**, Karthik, **PhD**, Stanford University, 2011, "Procut architecture portfolio decision framework."
- 38. Martelaro, Nikolas, PhD, Stanford University, 2018, "The needfinding machine."
- 39. **Milne**, Andrew, **PhD**, ME, Stanford University, June, 2005, "An information-theoretic approach to the study of ubiquitous computing workspaces supporting geographically distributed engineering design teams as group-users."
- 40. **Minneman**, Scott, **PhD**, ME, Stanford University, September, 1991, "The Social Construction of a Technical Reality: empirical studies of group engineering design practice."
- **41. Mok**, Brian, **PhD**, ME, Stanford University, December 2017, "Transition of Control in Partially Autonomous Vehicles: Driver Response and the Design of Vehicle Interfaces", Stanford University, Stanford, USA. December 2017. Advisors: Prof. Larry Leifer and Dr. Wendy Ju
- 42. **Neeley**, Lawrence, **PhD**, ME, Stanford University, June, 2007, "Adaptive design expertise: A theory of design thinking and innovation."
- 43. **Oswald**, Hanspeter, **PhD**, Biomedical Engineering, June, 1978, "Unterschiede in der Erkennung Bewegter Stereoskopischer Bilder mit Monokularen Merkmalen Verschiedenen Grades", completed his thesis at the Swiss Federal Institute of Technology, under the direction of Professor Max Anliker. Hanspeter now runs his own consultancy in the field of diagnostic medical imaging.
- 44. **Petersen**, Soren, **PhD**, ME, Stanford University, June, 2009, "Design quantification: Design concept argumentation as related to product performance metrics."
- 45. **Petrig**, Benno, **PhD**, Biomedical Engineering, June, 1980, "Nachweis von Stereopsis bei Kindern Mittels Stochastisher Punktstereogramme und der Zugehorigen Evozierten Potential", at the Swiss Federal Institute of Technology, under the direction of Professor Max Anliker. Benno is now an Associate Professor of Biomedical Engineering at the Eye Institute in Sans Switzerland.
- 46. **Reiner**, Kurt, **PhD**, ME, Stanford University, June, 2006, "A framework for knowledge capture and a study of development metrics in collaborative engineering design."
- 47. **Rosenberg**, Louis, **PhD**, ME, Stanford University, June, 1994, "Virtual fixtures": Perceptual overlays enhance operator performance in telepresence tasks
- 48. **Sadler**, Joel Anthony, **PhD**, ME, Stanford University, 2016, "The anatomy of creative computing [electronic resource] : enabling novices to prototype smart devices"
- 49. **Savig**, Erica Swesey, **PhD**, Stanford University, 2016, "Design research on the core needs of children and families during stem cell transplantation,
- 50. **Schar**, Mark, **PhD**, ME, Stanford University, August 2011, "Pivot Thinking and the Differential Sharing of Information within New Product Development Teams."
- 51. **Sirkin**, David, **PhD**, ME, Stanford University, December 2011, "Design at a Distance: tangible telepresence using gesture and robotics."
- 52. **Skogstad**, Philipp, **PhD**, ME, Stanford University, June, 2009, "A unified innovation process model for engineering designers and managers."

- 53. **Sonalkar**, Neerajsatish, **PhD**, ME, Stanford University, June 2012, "A Visual Representation to Characterize Moment-to-Moment Concept Generation Through Interpersonal Interactions in Engineering Design Teams."
- 54. **Stephenson,** Kathrine J., **PhD,** Stanford University, 2017, "Traditional skills, nontraditional demographics: rethinking novice digital design tool education for outside the engineering major"
- 55. **Tang**, John, **PhD**, ME, Stanford University, December, 1988, "Toward an Understanding of the Use of Shared Workspaces by Design Teams".
- 56. **Toye**, George, **PhD**, ME, Stanford University, December, 1990, "Management of nonhomogeneous functional modular redundancy for fault-tolerant programmable electromechanical systems."
- 57. **Tsai**, Mark, **PhD**, ME, Stanford University, June, 2001, "Web-based integrated medical information system for primary care physicians, students of medicine, and medical device design."
- 58. Van der Loos, Machiel, PhD, ME, Stanford University, December 1993, "A history list design methodology for interactive robotic systems".
- 59. **Wagner**, Joseph, **PhD**, ME, Stanford University, December 2010, "Social Responses to Somatic Technology: an application of human-service robotics."
- 60. Wampler II, Charles, PhD, ME, Stanford University, December 1984, "Computer Methods in Manipulator Kinematics, Dynamics, and Control: a Comparative Study". Charlie is now a staff scientist in the Mathematics Department, General Motors Research Labs, Warren Michigan.
- 61. **Wang**, Walter, **PhD**, ME, Stanford University, March, 1992, "A knowledge-based computational tool for creative conceptual design."
- 62. Wickman, Leslie A., PhD, Graduate Special Program, Stanford University, June, 1994, "The Influence of Reduced Gravity on Human Load-Carrying Capability and Preferred Load Placement".
- 63. **Yen**, Samuel, **PhD**, ME, Stanford University, December 2001, "Capturing multimodal design activities in support of information retrieval and process analysis."

Pre-Doctoral Students (10 as of 21.oct.2018)

- 1. Baltodano, Sonia
- 2. Ford, Chris
- 3. **Ge,** Xiao
- 4. Johns, Mishel
- 5. Jung, Summer Da Hyang
- 6. Kerst, Capella Frances
- 7. Makokha, Joseph
- 8. Moore, Dylan
- 9. Park, So Yeon
- 10. Sibi, Srinath

Post-Doctoral Scholars & Research Staff (11 as of 21.oct.2018)

- 1. Aquino, Lauren Shluzas
- 2. Auernhammer, Jan
- 3. Cockayne, William
- 4. Currano, Rebecca
- 5. Ju, Wendy
- 6. Kim, Soh Yeong
- 7. Lee, Burton
- 8. Mabogunje, Ade
- 9. Sirkin, David Michael
- 10. Sonalkar, Neeraj
- 11. Toye, George